TAAFE, Frank Squatter, "Muttama" between Cootamundra and Gundagai, New South Wales, from c.1828 (Gormly, WWE July 23, 1916; and Gormly E&S).

TABER, Alfred Brother of Frank Fowler (Taber).

TABER, Arthur Henry Son of William and Eliza. Born on July 24, 1874; and baptized on November 22, 1874 (Ang Reg).

TABER, Charlotte Elizabeth Wife of James Edward Booth. Died on June 18, 1945 at the age of seventy-seven; buried Catholic Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWMC).

TABER, Darryl Forbes
Architectural consultant, Wagga
Wagga, from c.1965; specialised
in commercial motel and
restaurant work; completed
several hotel-motels including
The Old Wagga Inn; The Town House
International; Squatters' Own
Motor Inn; and Thomas Blamey
Tavern as well as the Wagga Wagga
Baptist Church; and renovations
to The Astor; the Victoria Hotel
and Union Club Hotel (DA Nov 21,
1985 p.12).

TABER, Elizabeth Ann Wife of William Robert. Died on July 26, 1934 at the age of eighty-eight.

TABER, Elizabeth Ann Born at Wagga Wagga; and lived most of her life at Uranquinty. Died in July 1975 at the age of seventynine (DA July 15, 1975).

TABER, Frank Fowler

Wagga Wagga. Lived at 116 Tompson Street. Member of Manchester Unity Independent Order of Oddfellows. Married Maud Davis*. Died at the Wagga Wagga Base Hospital in July 1959 at the age of seventy-eight; buried Anglican Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (DA July 11, 1959). Brother of: Alfred; and Mrs Amy Stapleton.

TABER, Hubert James ("Ube") Son of W. of Coolac. Born on July 28, 1898; Married (1) Violet Ethel

May Rudd* on April 25, 1922.

Married (2) Eileen Maud Farrel on
August 16, 1947. Children:
Raymond Lance; Phyllis Lavina;
Valerie Mavis; Neville Owen; and
Beryl Mildred (MW; and DA May 16,
1922).

TABER, James Married the adopted daughter of Emanuel George Collins* (WWA Dec 20, 1910).

TABER, James Edward Booth Died on May 21, 1934 at the age of sixty-eight; buried Anglican Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWMC).

TABER, Margaret Ellen Wife of William Thomas nee Stoppelbein. Ardent worker for the church. Died at Uranquinty on July 12, 1947 at the age of eighty, leaving a widower and two daughters; buried Presbyterian Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (DA July 14, 1947). Daughters: Florence; and Elizabeth.

TABER, Maud Wife of Frank Fowler nee Davis. Died at The Rock on July 15, 1924 at the age of thirty-six; buried Anglican Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (DA July 16 & 17, 1924).

TABER, Reginald Tobacconist shop at 150 Baylis Street; damaged by fire in 1926 (DA Sept 13, 1926).

TABER, S. Daughter of W. Married W. Hennessy in November 1896 (WWA Nov 10, 1896).

TABER, Violet Ethel May Wife of Hubert James nee Rudd. Died (cancer) at Uranquinty on June 23, 1933.

TABER, W. Jurer at the trial of Hector Gillies* in 1879. Played in Old Buffers Cricket Matches against Albury. Daughter: S.

TABER, William Robert Arrived in the Uranquinty district in 1873 and selected land on the Churches Plain Road between Uranquinty and Yarragundry; built a home (called "Taberville") and started farming and contracting in the district.

Died on December 1, 1911 at the age of seventy-three (DA Dec 2, 1911). Wife: Elizabeth Anne Booth (Taber). Children: Fred; Bert; William; and James.

TABER, William Thomas Married Margaret Ellen Stoppelbein*. Lived at Uranquinty. Died on September 21, 1957 at the age of eighty-three; buried Presbyterian Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWMC).

TAIT, Robert Edmund Member of the Half Holiday Tennis Club. Enlisted on May 24, 1916 during World War I; bombardier, 12th Army Brigade, Australian Field Artillery; died of wounds on November 4, 1918; listed on Soldiers' Memorial, Wagga Wagga (AWM Nominal Roll; DA Mar 16, 1916; and DA Sept 18, 1922).

TALBOT, George Squatter, Urana, in the 1860s; account with the Australian Joint Stock Bank, Wagga Wagga, 1860-61 (Ledger).

TALBOT, J. Keen sportsman in Wagga Wagga at the turn of the century; member of the Rugby Football Club; and the Wagga Swimming Club (and urged the building of a floating baths).

TANG, Kee Born in China. Resided in Wagga Wagga. Labourer. Single. Died at the Wagga Wagga District Hospital on May 29, 1904 at the age of eighty-eight (WWDH Reg).

TANNER, Amelia Maddocks Born Bristol, England; daughter of John and Eliza nee Maby. Married Joseph Skeates* at St John's Church, Wagga Wagga, on October 22, 1860.

TANNER, Charles Wholesale and retail fruiterer and greengrocer, Edward Street, Wagga Wagga (Robertson, 1914). Died on October 2, 1963 at the age of eighty-nine; buried Wesleyan Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWMC).

TANNER, Doris Thelma Second daughter of Charles. Married

Percy C. Robinson* on June 27, 1923 at the Methodist Church, Wagga Wagga (DA Aug 8, 1923).

TANNER, J. Stationmaster and postmaster at Bomen Railway Station; locked up during a robbery at the station on May 27, 1895 (WWA May 30, 1895).

TANNER, Mrs J. Daughter of Alexander and Jesse Janet Brady*. Lived in Edward Street, Wagga Wagga, in 1927.

TAPSCOTT, Arthur Herbert Son of Samuel Joseph. Lived at "Kooyong", Gurwood Street, Wagga Wagga. Auctioneer and an agent, member of the firm Tapscott Brothers with brother Roy Percival, at Wagga Wagga in the 1920s (DA Oct 13, 1927). Treasurer of the Wagga Wagga branch of the Progressive League (DA Nov 28, 1924). Farewelled from Wagga Wagga (DA Mar 1, 1941).

TAPSCOTT, Bessie Celia Probably the wife of Ivan Scaif nee Shoemark. Died on August 11, 1966 at the age of eighty-six; buried Wesleyan Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWMC).

TAPSCOTT, Ernest Albert Son of Samuel Joseph and Mary. Born in South Australia c.1877. Left there with his parents at the age of eight. Farmer at Toole's Creek, Big Springs. Then moved to Wagga Wagga c.1907; and employed as commercial traveller by the Murrumbidgee Milling Company Ltd for twenty-four years. Lived at 11 Brookong Avenue, Wagga Wagga, by the 1920s. Died at the Rawson Private Hospital in November 1944 at the age of sixty-seven; buried at Wesleyan Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (DA Nov 9, 1944). Children: Stanley (Sydney); Herbert (Wagga Wagga); and Mrs Saxon (Cottee).

TAPSCOTT, Ethel Maud Nee Watson. Born at Wagga Wagga. Lived in Wagga Wagga all her life, at 11 Brookong Avenue in her latter years. Died on June 17, 1959 at

the age of seventy-five after a car accident (DA June 18, 1959). Children: Stanley; Herbert; and Muriel (Mrs L. Saxon, Melbourne, Victoria).

TAPSCOTT, Herbert Arthur Born at Wagga Wagga. Joinery manager, Hardys', Wagga Wagga, until retirement. Lived at 100 Thorne Street, Wagga Wagga. Died at Wagga Wagga on July 30, 1989 at the age of seventy-four (DA Aug 5, 1989 p.37).

TAPSCOTT, Irwin Plush Son of Samuel Joseph. Born Kaniva, Victoria c.1892. Educated at Woomelang, Victoria. Moved to Wagga Wagga c.1906. Conducted a sports depot in Gurwood Street for some years but relinquished it c.1924 because of ill health. Good judge of stock. Keen interest in tennis and cricket. Died after a long illness at his parents' residence on December 18, 1926 at the age of thirtyfour; buried Methodist Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (DA Dec 20 & 21, 1926).

TAPSCOTT, Ivan Scaif Son of Samuel Joseph; twin brother of Irwin Plush. Farmer at Coreinbob in the 1920s. Seems to have married Bessie Celea Shoemark*.

TAPSCOTT, Keith Son of Roy. Died in December 1957 at the age of thirty-six (DA Dec 31, 1957).

TAPSCOTT, Mary Wife of Samuel Joseph. Died in June 1940; buried Methodist Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (DA June 24, 1940).

TAPSCOTT, Roy Percival Second son of Samuel Joseph and Mary. Enlisted on October 17, 1916 during World War I; private, 1st Battalion; but had rheumatism on nearing England and was in hospital for several months and then invalided home on August 25, 1917; and welcomed at the Wagga Wagga Railway Station by relations and the Welcome Home Committee; listed on the Memorial Arch, Wagga Wagga (AWM Nominal Roll; DA Aug 3, 1917; Sept 17,

1917; Oct 31, 1917; and Apr 12, 1919). Agent; in partnership with Angus Gunn* for a while with offices in the Criterion Hotel Buildings (DA July 14, 1919; and Oct 17, 1919); and later with brother, Arthur (Tapscott Brothers). Influenza in 1919 at the age of thirty-eight (DA May 5, 1919). Married Ruby Rudd* in January 1923 (DA Feb 1, 1923). Member of the Wagga Wagga District Hospital Committee in 1923 (Morris ADB p.267). Alderman, Wagga Wagga Municipal council 1920-22. Lived in Tarcutta Street in 1920s; good garden (DA Apr 4, 1927).

TAPSCOTT, Ruby Wife of Roy Percival nee Rudd.

TAPSCOTT, Samuel Joseph Son of Samuel Joseph. Born at Mount Pleasant in South Australia c.1862. Educated at Mount Married Pleasant. Miss Brooks at Orroroo, Australia. Farmer; early pioneer in the Wimmera district in Victoria before moving to "Big Springs", New South Wales, and to Wagga Wagga c.1920. Keen athlete; and won many foot races. Lived at "Kooyong", Gurwood Street, Wagga Wagga, in 1926. Died on April 11, 1930 at 62 Berry Street at the age of sixty-eight; buried Anglican Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (DA Apr 12 & 14, 1930). Children: Irwin Plush and his twin, Ivan Scaif (Coreinbob); Arthur Herbert; Ernest Albert; Roy Percival; and Mrs William Saxon (Coolamon).

TARTE, Frederick William Kinnear Elder son of Colonel and Mrs W. J. of Birmingham, England. Married Lalla Fursdon in London, England, in 1886. Came to Australia with wife and son in 1907. Farmer; lived at "Talla Wallan", Albury Road, Wagga Wagga. Died at Tumbarumba on September 6, 1943 (DA Sept 30, 1943). Children: Merlin Kinnear; and Anne.

TARTE, Lalla Wife of Frederick Walter Kinnear nee Fursdon. Born

at Gloucestershire (England) c.1859. Died on September 10, 1922; buried Anglican Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (DA Sept 11 & 12, 1922).

TARTE, Merlin Kinnear Only son of Frederick Walter Kinnear and Lalla. Student at the Wagga Experiment Farm. Enlisted on July 20, 1917 during World War I; private, 2nd Machine Gun Battalion; wounded twice; later died of wounds in France three days before the armistice signed on October 4, 1918; listed on Soldiers' Memorial and the Memorial Arch, Wagga Wagga and on the honour board of the Wagga Experiment Farm (AWM Nominal Roll; DA Oct 26 & 29, 1918; Nov 26, 1918; Jan 1, 1919; and Sept 18, 1922).

TASKER, John Selected several hundred acres at Oura in the 1870s.

TASKER, John Died in October 1898; buried Catholic Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWA Oct 22, 1898).

TASKER, John Murdered at "Little Springs" (DA Aug 21, 1919).

TATHAM, Samuel Son of William and Mary. Died on April 29, 1882 at the age of ten months; buried Catholic Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWMC).

TATHAM, Thomas Son of William and Mary. Died on May 13, 1890; buried Catholic Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWMC).

TATHAM, Vincent Son of William and Mary. Died on May 11, 1892; buried Catholic Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWMC).

TATHAM, W. Newsagency and stationary business next to the Union Bank, Fitzmaurice Street, Wagga Wagga; purchased from J.P. McGregor in 1883.

TATHAM, William Died on March 22, 1892 at the age of thirty-five; buried Catholic Portion,

Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWMC). Wife: Mary. Children: Samuel; Thomas; and Vincent.

TAYLOR, Green and Wool and Skin Exporters, Newtown, Wagga Wagga, in 1906.

TAYLOR Nurse, Wagga Wagga District Hospital; resigned in September, 1901.

TAYLOR, A.J. Enlisted during World War I; listed on the Memorial Arch, Wagga Wagga.

TAYLOR, A.M. Enlisted during World War I; listed on the Memorial Arch, Wagga Wagga.

TAYLOR, Allan John Died on August 21, 1961 at the age of sixty-four; and buried Christadelphian Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWMC).

TAYLOR, Alex Son of C.F. Enlisted during World War I; signaller; in France in 1918 (DA Mar 20, 1918).

TAYLOR, Alfred Came to Wagga Wagga c.1905. Foundryman and machinery engineer; member of the firm, Taylor Brothers which purchased the Wagga Wagga Foundry from John Whitlock* in 1907; later took up agency for Meadowbank Machinery. Married Ruth Ross of Wagga Wagga. Health declined c.1913; and died in July 1921 (DA July 27, 1921). Brother of: Harry (Wagga Wagga); Thomas (Culcairn); John (Yass); Mrs W. Broadribb ("Clarendon", Wagga Wagga); and Mrs R. Simmons (Gundagai).

TAYLOR, Alick Son of E. Attended Wagga Wagga High School. Enlisted during World War I; 17th Battalion (DA Sept 4, 1918; and June 4, 1919).

TAYLOR, Allen Born in Wagga Wagga. Businessman, Sydney. Member of the Sydney Municipal Council 1902-24; Lord Mayor 1905-06 and 1909-12; knighted 1911; and member of the Legislative Council from 1912. Died in

September 1940 at the age of seventy-six (DA Oct 1, 1940).

TAYLOR, Augustus George Enlisted by the end of January 1915 during World War I (DA Feb 11, 1915).

TAYLOR, Benjamin Son of William Edward of Victoria. Farmer and grazier at "Fairney View", Brookdale from c.1914. Married Sarah Batten from Queensland. Died on September 19, 1927 at the forty-seven; of buried Methodist Portion, Lockhart Cemetery (DA Sept 20 & 21, 1927). Children: Francis; George; and Rose. Brother of: George (Boree Creek); John (The Rock); Harold (Beckom); Mrs P. Cavanagh; and Mrs S. Heard (Numurkah).

TAYLOR, C.F. Lived at Uranquinty and Best Street, Wagga Wagga. Children: Frederick Harry; James; Alex; and Clive William.

TAYLOR, Catherine Second daughter of William. Born Boylong, Victoria. Educated at Yarragundry Public School. Married Ajsless James ("Jess") Campbell* at Wagga Wagga in 1890.

TAYLOR, Charles Brought before Wagga Wagga Bench for absconding from service of Alfred Fulton Tompson* ("Eunonyhareenya") in 1848 (WWBB)

TAYLOR, Charles Oak Farm, Cross Roads. Daughter: Elsie Clarice.

TAYLOR, Charles Culling Died on May 23, 1962 at the age of ninety; buried Wesleyan Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWMC).

TAYLOR, Charles Frederick Died on November 11, 1938 at the age of seventy-three; buried Anglican Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWMC).

TAYLOR, Charlotte Daughter of William and Ellen; born at Yarragundry. Married Arthur Albert Brooker* at Wagga Wagga.

TAYLOR, Christopher Died on June 9, 1961 at the age of sixty-

seven; buried Anglican Portion,
Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWMC).

TAYLOR, Clive Ledgerkeeper, Wagga Wagga Municipal Council staff; left to go into business in 1926 (DA Mar 2, 1926).

TAYLOR, Clive William Son of C.F. Employed in Murrumbidgee Pastoral and Agricultural Association's office. Enlisted in the Navy during World War I (DA Mar 20, 1918).

TAYLOR, E. Lived in Dobbs Street, Wagga Wagga, in 1919. Son: Alick.

TAYLOR, E.V. ("Tot") Lived at "Cressy Park", Pullitop. Married Charles D. Jenkins* at the Presbyterian Church, Wagga Wagga, on February 2, 1927 (DA Feb 22, 1927).

TAYLOR, Edith Jean Died on February 1, 1971 at the age of seventy-two; buried Presbyterian Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery.

TAYLOR, Ellen Wife of William; daughter of Henry Curtis of Donnybrook, Victoria, formerly of London. Native of Williamstown, Victoria. Moved to New South Wales in 1873 and settled at Uranquinty. Then moved to Wagga Wagga after her husband's death c.1892; and lived in Docker Street. Died on January 26, 1917 at the age of seventy-seven after a long illness; buried Anglican Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (DA Jan 27, 1917).

TAYLOR, Ellen Daughter of William and Ellen; born at Pylong, Victoria. Married Leonard Steiner* at Wagga Wagga.

TAYLOR, Elizabeth Ann Wife of John of Dhulura. Died in August 1920 (DA Aug 9, 1920).

TAYLOR, Elsie Clarice Eldest daughter of Charles. Married Alfred John Campbell* in June 1902 (WWA June 26, 1902).

TAYLOR, Emily Daughter of William of Yarragundry. Married Henry Campbell* at Wagga Wagga c.1889; and moved to the Northern Territory.

TAYLOR, Emily Baker Died on November 21, 1950 at the age of eighty-five; buried Anglican Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWMC).

TAYLOR, Frederick Harry Son of C.F. Lived in Best Street, Wagga Wagga. Married Marion Emily ("Mavie") Hill* at St John's Church of England, Wagga Wagga, in 1916 (DA Feb 8, 1916).

TAYLOR, Frederick Glenton Died on March 27, 1972 at the age of sixty-eight; buried Methodist Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery.

TAYLOR, G.G. Member of the Rowing Club, Waqqa Waqqa. Enlisted during World War I; killed in action; listed on Soldiers' Memorial, Wagga Wagga (DA Feb 15, 1916; and Sept 18, 1922).

TAYLOR, George Clifford Son of T.W. Crushed under the wheel of a loaded dray in Edward Street, Wagga Wagga, in September 1924, at the age of thirteen (DA Sept 8, 1924).

TAYLOR, George Geoffrey Son of George H. Teller, A.B.C. Bank, Wagga Wagga. Enlisted in 1915 during World War I at the age of twenty-two; spent eighteen months in the firing line in France and Belgium and at battles of Somme, Pozieres and Bullecourt; killed in action on August 26, 1917 (DA Sept 21-22, 1917).

TAYLOR, George H. Lived in Melbourne, Victoria. Lieutenant on permanent staff at Wagga Wagga during World War I (DA Sept 21-22, 1917). Son: George Geoffrey.

TAYLOR, H.A. Enlisted during World War I.

TAYLOR, Hubert Ernest Farmer at "Bloomfield", The Gap, in the

1920s. Died at the Wagga Wagga District Hospital in September 1929 at the age of sixty-nine; buried Anglican Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (DA Sept 4 & 5, 1929).

TAYLOR, Dr J. Sinclair Dentist; practiced from October 1, 1897 at his private residence adjoining the Australian Joint Stock Bank, Fitzmaurice Street, Wagga Wagga (WWA Feb 8, 1898); and honorary dental surgeon at the Wagga Wagga District Hospital from January 1896 until May 1902. Member of the Wagga Swimming Club; vice president of the Wagga Rugby Club; and attended the opening of the Lake Albert Creamery in April 1897.

Jack TAYLOR, ("Jackie" or"Johnnie") Aboriginal stockman and general servant at Tumut, New South Wales. Played cricket for the Tumut team against Wagga Wagga in 1874 and top scored in the first innings with sixteen runs and took ten wickets in the match (WWE Dec 2, 1874). Died (measles) at Gilmore and buried Pioneers Cemetery (WWE July 7, 1875; and Tumut Centenary Booklet p.49).

TAYLOR, James Son of C.F. Enlisted during World War I; killed in action at Lone Pine, Gallipoli (DA Mar 20, 1918); listed on the Soldiers' Memorial and the Memorial Arch, Wagga Wagga (DA Sept 18, 1922).

TAYLOR, James Lamb Probably the son of Samuel and Mary. Married Margaret Loveday ("Daisy") Baker* at the Uranquinty Church of England in 1914 (DA Oct 17, 1914; and Uranquinty booklet).

TAYLOR, Jessie Playfair Wife of William nee Birrell. Lived at 82 The Esplanade, Wagga Wagga. Died at the Wagga Wagga Base Hospital on February 16, 1942 at the age of fifty-three; buried Anglican Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (DA Feb 17, 1942). Children: Mrs A.E. Bell; David (Wagga Wagga); Peter (Greta); Gordon (Sydney);

John (Wagga Wagga); Alex (Wagga Wagga); Wilfred (deceased); Eric (deceased); and Thomas (deceased).

TAYLOR, John Residing in Wagga Wagga in 1867 when he signed the petition for a "proper" Post Office at Wagga Wagga (PO).

TAYLOR, John ("Jack") Miner. Murdered near Wagga Wagga on April 7, 1890 at the age of fifty-nine; buried Presbyterian Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery; Albert Schmidt* was found guilty of his murder and executed in November, 1890 (WWA Apr 10, 12, 15, 17, 19, 22 & 29, 1890; WWA Sept 25, 1890; and WWA Nov 1, 18 & 20 1890).

TAYLOR, Joseph Harold Lived at Rosevale, Uranquinty. Died in June 1920; buried Anglican Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (DA June 8, 1920).

TAYLOR, Joseph L. Son of Samuel and Mary. Lived at Uranquinty.

TAYLOR, Martha Died on January 29, 1961 at the age of seventy-one; buried Church of Christ, Wagga Wagga Cemetery.

TAYLOR, Mary Wife of Samuel formerly Wise nee Lamb. Lived with son, Joseph, at Uranquinty after death of Samuel c.1894; then for a while with eldest son, William P. Wise*. Died in June 1927; buried Presbyterian Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (DA June 23, 1927). Sons (1): William P. Wise; and David Lamb Wise. Sons (2): Joseph Taylor; and James Lamb Taylor.

TAYLOR, Mary Eva Adelaide Died on February 5, 1963 at the age of eighty-five; buried Wesleyan Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery.

TAYLOR, Mathew Born in England. Anglican. Married. Lived at Dunedan, New Zealand. Died at the Wagga Wagga Hospital on February 8, 1887 at the age of sixty-nine (WWDH Reg).

TAYLOR, Minnie Daughter of Taylor of Burke's Creek, The Rock. Married Christian Steiner* at Wagga Wagga. Sister of: Frederick; Mrs James Taylor; Mrs J. Boyd; Mrs H. McGuire; and Mrs Hicks.

TAYLOR, Oliver Clegg Enlisted on September 8, 1915 during World War I; private, 1st Field Artillery Brigade; died of disease on February 26, 1917; listed on the Honour Board of the Wagga Experiment Farm (DA Jan 1, 1919).

TAYLOR, Samuel Married Mary Wise nee Lamb. Lived at "Spring Creek", Uranquinty. Died c.1894.

TAYLOR, T.W. Came to Wagga Wagga from Echuca. Storekeeper at corner of Edward and Wollundry Streets. Son: George Clifford.

TAYLOR, W. Ornamental House Painter near the lagoon, Wagga Wagga, in 1859 (WWE Mar 12, 1859).

TAYLOR, Dr W.G. Came from England to Sydney in 1869. Commenced practice at Tamworth and then Glen Innes. Moved to Wagga Wagga early 1881; practiced at "Huntley Cottage" in Gurwood Street; and took over from Dr Thomas Hillas* as Honorary Surgeon at the Wagga Wagga District Hospital; praised for skill and unremitting care of patients; resigned in August 1882 and left Wagga Wagga. Returned to Wagga Wagga in 1887 and resumed practice at "Huntley Cottage"; declined to resume duties of Honorary Surgeon at the Wagga Wagga District Hospital though agreed to help Dr Hillas when necessary (WWA April 16, 1887; WWA June 9, 1887; and Morris ADB pp.126 & 128). Twice married. Racehorse owner and was a keen sportsman. Died in Sydney in February 1913 at the age of seventy-two (DA Mar 5, 1913). Daughter: Mrs Louis Aveyard*.

TAYLOR, W.J. Manager of the Australian Joint Stock Bank,

Wagga Wagga, in 1882 (WWA Sept 5, 1882).

TAYLOR, Wilfred Son of William and Jessie. Killed in action in 1942 during World War II.

TAYLOR, William Enlisted during World War I; aparently killed in action; listed on Soldiers' Memorial, Wagga Wagga (DA Jan 24, 1916; and Sept 18, 1922).

TAYLOR, William Lived at. Yarragundry. Married Ellen Curtis at Donnybrook in 1856. Came to New South Wales in 1873 and settled at Uranquinty. Children: Catherine; John (Balranald); James (Yarragundry); Henry (Wagga Wagga); William (Wagga Wagga); Mrs H. Campbell (Wagga Wagga); Ellen (Wagga Wagga); Mrs G. Carpenter (Sydney); Charlotte (Wagga Wagga); Mrs V. Hodge (Waqqa Waqqa); and Mrs H. Sonneman (The Rock).

Superintendant TAYLOR, William for Tompson and Armitage at "Kimo" in 1840; resided on the station with two other free males two convicts (AONSW 4/2485.1); and later at "Narrandera". Given eastern part of "Narrandera" (12,800 acres) by Charles Tompson* in lieu of wages as manager; named his run "Oak and then later Creek" "Bundidgerry" (Gammage p.40); had about two thousand sheep and about three hundred cattle at "Bundigerry" in the 1840s and employed six to seven men (Gammage p.42). Held "Police Point" (12,800 acres) also in Lachlan District in 1848; also known as "Illilawa" which he transferred to Thomas Townsend and Samuel Chambers in 1849 (Ronald p.73). After selling he purchased "Bundigerry" "Eunonyhareenhya" station from Tompson and Armitage (GG July 1, 1852); 103,751 acres in 1857 and paid a rent of twenty-seven pounds, ten shillings (V&P 1859-60 Vol 3 p.666); transferred "Eunonyhareenyha" to H. Wallace* on July 23, 1860 (GG July 23, 1860). Also took up "Cowabee"

(about 62,000 acres) in 1854 (Webster p.47); and purchased "Naurania" station on the Billabong from Hugh Glass on December 1, 1858 for twenty-four thousand pounds (GH). Woolshed at "Eunonyhareenyha" containing 500 bushels of wheat maliciously and feloniously destroyed by fire on February 26, 1854 (WWBB). Appeared before Wagga Wagga Bench on June 17, 1851 on information filed against him by Thomas Marsden* of the Wagga Police Force, charging him with having in his possession at Narrandera a hide "from which the brand had been cut out, burnt and otherwise destroyed and defaced"; fined ten pounds plus costs (WWBB) but after a memorial was sent by Taylor (and recommended convicting magistrates, bv William Macleay* and John G. Church*) the Governor General authorized the remission of the fine in July 1851 (Colonial Secretary; Copies of letters to Magistrates beyond the settled districts; AONSW 4/3861 Reel 2818). Prominent role in Wagga Wagga from the 1850s. Subscribed ten guineas to widowed and fatherless fund in 1855 (WWBB). A magistrate. Although he became a wealthy man he remained thrifty; usually camped with drays in preference to putting up at a public house (Gormly, WWE July 3, 1915). Purchased land at Wagga Wagga, allotments 113 (over forty acres) and 114 (thirty-five acres), County Clarendon, April 28, 1856 (WWBB).

TAYLOR, William Funeral to leave his residence at Sandy Creek in December 11, 1889 (WWA Dec 10, 1889).

TAYLOR, William Charged with assaulting the Chief Constable; fined two pounds or two weeks in gaol in 1859 (WWE Mar 26, 1859).

TAYLOR, William Married Jessie Playfair Birrell*. Lived at 82 The Esplanade, Wagga Wagga, in 1942.

TAYLOR, William Herbert Died on September 29, 1958 at the age of fifty-eight; buried Presbyterian Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery.

TEASDALE, J. Railway employee at Junee, New South Wales. Son: Percival Horace J.

TEASDALE, Percival Horace J. Son of J. Born at Junee, New South Wales. Educated at Junee. Employed by Hunter Brothers, Wagga Wagga. Enlisted on August 4, 1915 during World War I; saddler; private, 13th battery, 5th Artillery Brigade; returned to Australia on March 21, 1919; listed on the Memorial Arch, Wagga Wagga (AWM Nominal Roll; DA Nov 5, 1915; and DA May 19, 1919).

TELFER, Kenneth L. Enlisted during World War II. Secretary of the Wagga Wagga branch of the R.S.L. in 1948; applied to lease the flat in Phoenix Hall under the National Security Regulations but refused (DA July 7, 1948).

TEMPEST, George Henry Born Yorkshire, England. Came to Sydney in 1852. Moved to Geelong, Victoria, in 1856 and had an ironmongery business for ten years. Then moved to New South Wales and was in business at Bathurst for two years. Then accountant at the Australian Joint Stock Bank at Yass and promoted to Wagga Wagga after seven years; then after two years promoted to manager at Australian Stock Bank, Matong. Returned to lived in Wagga Wagga c.1894. Justice of the Peace. Coroner, for example, at the inquest into the death of Dr St Clair Long* in 1897. District agent for the National Mutual Life Association. Died in October 1903 at the age of seventy-three; buried Wesleyan Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (NSW Dir 1903; WWA May 6, 1897; and WWA Oct 22, 1903).

TEMPLE, John Came to Wagga Wagga from Ireland in the late 1860s or early 1870s. Children: Sarah

Jane; William; James; Alexander; John; Joseph; Thomas; and Mrs A. Morrow.

TEMPLE, Mary Ann Daughter of Temple of Ireland and late Mrs Temple of Albury Road, Wagga Wagga. Married Albert Arthur Mowsar* on February 7, 1874.

TEMPLE, Sarah Jane Daughter of John. Married James Stearman*.

TEMPLE, W.J. Enlisted during World War I; listed on the Memorial Arch, Wagga Wagga.

TEMPLETON, Alfred John Wycliffe Born on April 12, 1890. Died on September 3, 1968; buried Presbyterian Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery.

TEMPLETON, Ellen Margaret Wife of Alfred John Wycliffe. Born on September 16, 1894. Died on July 24, 1948; buried Presbyterian Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery.

TEMPLETON, Vera Born on January 15, 1892. Died on January 12, 1977; buried Presbyterian Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery.

TENNANT, Emma Christina Died on June 14, 1935; buried Anglican Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery.

TENNANT, Richard Resided in Wagga Wagga and Coolamon for most of his life. Employed by the Municipal Council and the Daily Advertiser, Wagga Wagga, for many years. Enlisted on February 18, 1915 during World War I; left Australia in June 1915; wrote of war experiences to his wife in Trail Street; private, Battalion; served at Gallipoli, Sinai Peninsula, and Pozieres, Flers, Lagnicourt, Bullecourt and Dernacourt, France; severely gassed; taken to England and invalided to Australia on October 28, 1918; and returned to Wagga Wagga on January 1, 1919; listed on the Memorial Arch, Wagga Wagga (AWM Nominal Roll; DA Nov 2, 1915; June 27, 1917; and June 17, 1918). Carrier. Lived in Trail Street, Wagga Wagga, in 1919.

Lived at 48 Hardy Avenue at the time of his death. Died at the Wagga Wagga Base Hospital on September 4, 1949 at the age of seventy-five; buried Anglican Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (DA Sept 5, 1949). Wife: deceased. Children: one son, Richard Reginald; and daughters, Marjorie Doreeen (deceased); and Mrs Thomas Silver.

TERLICH, A.H. Son of E.S. of Henty. Lived at "Clifton", The Rock. Married Lily ("Bobby") Bonner (DA July 26, 1922).

TERLICH, Ben Son of John G. Well known Mangoplah footballer (1919).

TERLICH, Charles Oswald Enlisted on January 13, 1916 during World War I; private, 56th Battalion; returned to Australia on December 12, 1918 (AWM Nominal Roll).

TERLICH, Charles Otto Son of John. Played football for the Mangoplah team. Died in April 1921 at the age of thirty-two; buried Presbyterian Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (DA Apr 14 & 15, 1921).

TERLICH, Emily Daughter of
Phillip Frederick ("Fred")
Aylett*.

TERLICH, Ernest Walter ("Wally")
Son of John G. Enlisted on
January 13, 1916 during World War
I; private, 56th Battalion; later
corporal; returned to Australia
on January 10, 1918 and to Wagga
Wagga in 1919 (AWM Nominal Roll;
and DA Oct 24, 1919). Died at
Randwick Military Hospital in
February 1920, leaving a widow
and one son (DA Feb 11, 1920).

TERLICH, Ernst Gustav Born in South Australia. Moved with parents to Gerogery. Later selected land at Pleasant Hills. Died in June 1939 at the age of seventy-six (DA June 30, 1939). Children: Charles (Wagga Wagga); Albert; Rudolph (Pleasant Hills); Len (Pleasant Hills); Emma Scheuner (Wagga Wagga); Matilda

Salzke (Victoria); Gertrude Scheuner (Henty); Alvina Groch (Pleasant Hills). Brother of: Alf.

TERLICH, Ernest Rudolf Died on February 12, 1968 at the age of sixty-six; buried Wesleyan Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery.

TERLICH, Ernest Samuel Born in 1872. Farmer, Henty area, till 1912; then sold out and moved to Gumly, Wagga Wagga.

TERLICH, Ethel M. Wife of Frederick Theodore ("Ted"). Lived in Travers Street, Wagga Wagga, in 1924.

TERLICH, Frederick Theodore ("Ted") Son of Mrs P.F. Enlisted in Wagga Wagga on April 6, 1916 during World War I; lance corporal; in military police in France; returned to Australia on July 13, 1919 (AWM Nominal Roll; and DA Aug 12, 1919). Died in hospital at Randwick in 1924 at the age of thirty-seven; buried with military honours at Rookwood (DA July 4, 1924). Wife: Ethel M.

TERLICH, Gotthold Alfred Born at Bethul. Farmer. Married at Pleasant Hills; and resided at Wagga Wagga from 1939. Lived at 74 Brookong Avenue, Wagga Wagga. Died in January 1956 at the age of eighty (DA Jan 23, 1956).

TERLICH, H.A. (Arthur) Son of John G. Played many sports. Lived at Mangoplah. Enlisted during World War I; private; though he did not see action (DA Jan 29, 1919). Died at Randwick Military Hospital, Sydney, at the age of twenty (DA Nov 20, 1919).

TERLICH, John G. Wife: probably P.F. Children: Marnie; Charles Otto; Ernest Walter ("Wally"); and Frederick Theodore ("Ted").

TERLICH, Louisa Wife of John G.; daughter of Martin Pumpa. Born Hamilton, Victoria. Moved to New South Wales at an early age. Lived at Milbrulong, Uranquinty,

Mangoplah and Wagga Wagga districts. Died on January 8, 1945 at the age of seventy-seven; buried Presbyterian Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (DA Jan 9, 1945). Children: Paul Barnard ("Ben"); Hugo Wilfred ("Bart"); and William (Culcairn).

TERLICH, Marnie Son of John G. Lived at Mangoplah near Wagga Wagga. Died of pneumonia in 1919 (DA Mar 22, 1919).

TERLICH, Minnie Kathleen Died on November 28, 1976 at the age of seventy-five; buried Wesleyan Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery.

TERLICH, Otto Carl Died on November 28, 1947 at the age of sixty; buried Presbyterian Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery.

TERLICH, Regina E. ("Ada") Lived at The Rock. Married William P. Aylett* at St John's Anglican Church, Wagga Wagga (DA Jan 18, 1916).

TERRIN, John Wheelwright, employed by Alexander McMullen*, North Wagga Wagga; and gave evidence at the trial of Daniel Boon* for the murder of McMullan in 1876 (WWE Jan 22, 1876).

TERRY, Bryan Licenced Victualler. Alderman, Wagga Wagga Council 1886-87 (Swan WW p.191).

TERRY, Emma Daughter of Thomas and Margaret. Married Henry Angel*.

TERRY, George William Son of Thomas and Margaret. Born on September 14, 1854; and baptized by the Reverend Reddall of St Peter's Church, Campbelltown on December 9, 1855 (BDM).

TERRY, Margaret Wife of Thomas.

TERRY, Thomas Squatter, Lower Murrumbidgee; owned "Rudds Point" run and erected an inn at Rudds Point with Henry Angel*. Account with Australian Joint Stock Bank, Wagga Wagga, 1860-61 (Ledger).

Wife: Margaret. Children: Emma; and George William.

TEVELEIN, Henry Vivien Garth Son of Mrs Tevelein of Sydney, formerly of Wagga Wagga. Enlisted on January 3, 1917 during World War I; sapper, 5th Division, Signalling Company; returned to Australia on July 7, 1919 (AWM Nominal Roll; and DA Aug 6, 1919).

TEWKESBURY, Alphonso Read Member of the brewing firm Eaton and Tewkesbury, managing the outside and financial side of the business (Morris NWWDHS No.247, June/July 1987; and Morris The Brewing Industry in Wagga); later at Temora in partnership with J.A. Bellair*; and then on his own account by 1911. An enthusiastic sportsman. Elected Mayor of Temora in 1899 (WWA May 22, 1894; Feb 21, 1899; and Jan 28, 1911).

TEWKESBURY, Edith Born Oxford, England. Died on July 5, 1893 at the age of fifty-five; buried Anglican Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery.

TEWKESBURY, John Edward Born at Pool, England. Licensee of the Caledonian Hotel, Junee Road, from January 1877 until 1878. Won Moorong Shield for Rifle Shooting in 1889. Died on March 6, 1891 at the age of fifty-nine; buried Anglican Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery.

THANE, Dr Edgar Herbert Born at Bloomsbury in 1862; fifth son of Dr G.D. Thane, a London practitioner. Educated at the University College, London, which his brother held at position of Professor of Anatomy for forty-two years; concluded a successful student career by taking M.D. degree of London University with honours and a gold medal. Demonstrator Anatomy under his brother and assisted him in editing one of the editions of "Ellis's the editions of "Ellis's Demonstrations of Anatomy"; and elected a fellow of was

college. Visited New South Wales in 1889. Returned c.1892; and established practice at Wagga Wagga at the residence of the late Dr Thomas Hillas*, Gurwood on March 19, 1892. Married Lyndette Gertrude Stopps on June 26, 1895. Enthusiastic member of the School of Arts. player. chess Keen sportsman. President of the Wollundry Cricket Club from 1897 and later president of the Wagga Cricket Association for several years as well as a trustee. Vice president of the Wagga Lawn Tennis Club for several years and president 1901-02 (Elphick p.30). Vice president of the Wagga Rugby Club in 1900. Toured Europe and the United Kingdom with his wife in 1902. Departed from Wagga Wagga at the end of 1904; and began practice at Gordon Road, Killara, on the North Shore in Sydney in 1905. Resided in Moorcroft Lane Cove Road, Sydney. Died on March 12, 1920 at the age of sixty-seven, leaving a widow and three sons (WWA Dec 22, 1894; May 27, 1897; Oct 28, 1902; Dec 15, 1904; Dec 24, 1904; Jan 10, 1905; and Jan 25, 1906; DA Mar 10, 1925; and Mar 17, 1930; NSW Dir, 1903; and Morris ADB pp.127, 128, 129f, 134, 159 and 254).

THANE, Lynette Gertrude Wife of Dr Edgar Herbert. Keen tennis player.

THATCHER, George Henry Married Margaret Stockton* on November 23, 1869.

THATCHER, Margaret Wife of George Henry nee Stockton. Died at Wagga Wagga on May 24, 1876 at the age of twenty-two.

THOM Lived at Armidale, New England area, New South Wales. Purchased Freemasons Hotel, Wagga Wagga, from James Hanrahan.

THOM, James Born at Moonbie near Tamworth, northern New South Wales, on July 31, 1859. Educated at the Public School in Tamworth. Employed by Cohen and Levy at Tamworth for seven years. Then

served in the mounted police for two and a half years. Then had his own business in Queensland and then at Tumut, New South Wales. Married Katie Downing while in Tumut. Moved to Temora in 1891; and became storekeeper at Temora, Wyalong and Barmedman district. Alderman for many years. Died at Sydney on July 25, 1926 leaving six daughters and one son (DA July 27, 1926).

THOM, Katie Wife of James; daughter of R.J. Downing of Tumut.

THOMAS Jockey; rode J.J. McGrath's "Jacqueline" to victory in the Wagga Gold Cup in 1906 (DA Apr 30, 1917).

THOMAS, A.J. Farmer; held an allotment at Toole's Creek Soldier Settlement, Parish of Tywong, in 1918 (DA Dec 11, 1918).

THOMAS, Alfred Care Born on December 7, 1871. Married Catherine Lysaught* in Sydney on September 16, 1902. Died on April 7, 1920. Children: Sylvia T.; Albert Samuel Cave; William; Myra; Adeline; Sydney; and Olive.

THOMAS, Amy Isabel Wife of Cyril Edward.

THOMAS, Bill Proprietor, Woodens Motors (on corner of Forsyth and Baylis Streets). Retired in 1952 and left business (Thomas Brothers) to sons, Bill and Carl.

THOMAS, Bill Son of Bill. Truckdriver; came to Wagga Wagga in 1940; employed by Willis brickyard and then on the new railway line between Sydney and Cootamundra. Later joined his father and brother, Carl, at Woodens Motors, later Thomas Brothers. Employed fourteen in 1960 with Charlie Young as the foreman (DA Jan 5, 1960). Moved business to Dobney Avenue in 1985 (DA Mar 22, 1990 p.23). Keen sportsman; excelled at cricket, tennis and football. Died in 1988

\mathbf{T}

(DA Apr 29, 1988 p.9). Wife: Noeline.

THOMAS, Carl Joined his father in the motor trade in 1945 to begin family vehicle business; joined the Air Force during World War II; rejoined business, later known as Thomas Bros (RL May 28, 1986; and DA Jan 5, 1960).

THOMAS, Catherine (or Katherine) Wife of Alfred Care nee Lysaught. Lived in Sydney. Died (pneumonia) at the Cottage Hospital, Marrackville, on June 14, 1919.

THOMAS, Cyril Edward Son of P.E. and E.M. Died on November 3, 1939 at the age of thirty. Wife: Amy Isabel. Children: Peter; and Pamela.

THOMAS, Diana Nee Cross. Gained official recognition as one of the top three women golfers in Australia when she was selected in a team for the first World Championship in Paris (DA July 1964).

THOMAS, Erris Youngest daughter of Frederick C. Married Eric Eldershaw* at St John's Church of England, Wagga Wagga, on August 18, 1921 (DA Aug 19, 1921).

THOMAS, Fletcher Licensee, Prince Alfred Hotel, in 1869 (Burch).

THOMAS, Frederick Died on April 7, 1970 at the age of seventy-eight; buried Anglican Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery.

THOMAS, Frederick Charles in South Australia. Entered the service of the Commercial Banking Company at an early age; and by the age of twenty-two was the manager of the Moree branch; later manager of the Bombala branch and then manager of the Wagga Wagga branch from c.1896; held in high esteem by the constituents of the bank (NSW Dir 1903; DA June 7, 1917; Apr 13, 1924). and Mar 21, Excellent citizen, associating public himself with several

activities; member of the Wagga Wagga District Hospital 1898-1907 and treasurer for many years (Morris ADB p.25); and honorary treasurer for the Church of England funds. Active part in other organisations including the Murrumbidgee Turf Club which had benefited greatly by his help (active as committeeman in early days and for a few years as chairman); and also a member of the Riverine Club and president for nineteen years. Keen golf player; prominently associated with the game of golf from its inception in Waqqa Waqqa; secretary of the Wagga Golf Club for many years (WWA Apr 16, 1908); and president in 1910; in 1912 a presentation was made to in recognition of his him services in the interests of golf Oct 18, 1912); again secretary-treasurer but resigned in 1915 (DA Apr 10, 1915). Also involved in other sports; treasurer of the Wagga Cricket Association (1900); and captain of the Wagga Rugby Team (1897). Treasurer of the Wagga Soldiers Comforts Fund in 1916; treasurer of the Wagga War Chest Day Appeal in 1917 (DA Oct 30, 1917); and treasurer of the Reinforcement which Referendum Committee supported conscription in 1917 (DA Nov 20, 1917). Retired in July 1926 after fifty years service with the bank including thirty years at Wagga Wagga; and lived on a property, "Kywong", Old Junee (DA June 11, 12, 18 & 19, 1926; Sept 17, 1926; and October 5 & 14, 1926). Died in April 1940 at the age of seventyeight (DA Apr 8, 1940). Katie Isabel. Daughters: Erris; and Gwenyth.

THOMAS, George David Died on June 9, 1967 at the age of ninety-one; buried Presbyterian Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWMC).

THOMAS, Gwenyth Eldest daughter of Frederick C. Good tennis player; won girls doubles with Marjorie Oxley in 1905; played for Wagga Wagga against Yass in

1912 (DA Sept 16, 1912). Engaged to Duncan Cliffe Forbes-Brown of "Brookong" station in 1919 (DA Apr 29, 1919); married at St John's Church of England, Wagga Wagga, in May 1919 (DA May 20, 1919).

THOMAS, H. Committee, Eight Hour Association, in 1914 (DA May 12, 1914).

THOMAS, J. Killed in action during World War I; listed on the honour board of the Wagga Experiment Farm (DA Jan 1, 1919).

THOMAS, John Franklin ("Franklin") Emigrated to Australia from England as a young man. Resided at Adelaide, South Australia, and then Melbourne, Victoria. Later moved to Kempsey, on the north coast of New South Wales. Moved to Wagga Wagga in 1925 and opened a music agency in Gurwood Street (DA June 27, 1925). Also taught music, singing and violin cello. Conductor and mainstay of the Wagga Musical Society for many years. Lived at 70 Travers Street, Wagga Wagga, in 1945 (DA Jan 27, 1945). Died in Melbourne in August 1946 at the age of sixty-eight (DA Aug 19, 1946). Children: John; Gilbert ("Tig"); Edward ("Ted"); and Helen. Appeal made for Franklin Thomas Memorial Choir in 1949 (DA Mar 26, 1949).

THOMAS, John Sailmaker, Wagga Wagga, in 1886; occupied a small wooden tenement (building owned by John McNamara) just beyond Company's Bridge in Fitzmaurice Street; building burnt to ground in 1886 (WWA Sept 30, 1886).

THOMAS, John Richard Employed by the Railway Department from c.1898; stationed at Culcairn from c.1915; and promoted to stationmaster (fourth class) at Wagga Wagga in 1918. Married with three children. Promoted and transferred to Newcastle Goods Yards in 1922 (DA Aug 16, 1922; and Sept 5 & 6, 1922).

THOMAS, Katie Isabel Wife of Frederick Charles. Died on July 17, 1945 at the age of seventy-five; buried Anglican Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (DA July 18, 1945).

THOMAS, L. W. Arding Manager of the Wagga Wagga branch of the Union Theatres 1921-23 (DA Feb 24 & 28, 1922; Apr 29, 1922; and July 23, 1923).

THOMAS, William Born in London in 1825. Anglican. Arrived in the colony on Charles Carr; could read and write. Labourer and fellmonger. Admitted to Wagga Wagga Gaol on September 18, 1862 for assaulting Constable Griffin; and on September 27 for abusive language (Wagga Wagga Gaol Entrance Book AONSW Reel 2377; and Wagga Wagga Charge Book AONSW 2/2389).

THOMASON, Miss D. Organist at St Luke's Church, Wagga Wagga. Left Wagga Wagga in 1921 for Grafton, northern New South Wales, to join her future husband, J. Pettit (DA Apr 2, 1921).

THOMASON, Mrs J.S. Wife of T.W. Lived in Murray Street, Wagga Wagga, in 1919.

THOMASON, Thomas William Employed by Murrumbidgee Cooperative Milling Company. Enlisted on January 17, 1917 during World War I; private, 13th Battalion; served mostly in France; gassed at Passchendale Ridge; returned to Australia on July 1, 1919 (AWM Nominal Roll; and DA Aug 1, 1919).

THOMPSON Fruiterer, Fitzmaurice Street, Wagga Wagga; shop gutted by fire at midnight on December 1, 1904 (WWA Dec 3, 1904). Wife and five children.

THOMPSON, A. Opened a branch of the Bank of Australasia, Wagga Wagga, on June 18, 1889 (Garland p.15).

THOMPSON, A.M. Enlisted during World War I; private; wounded in 1917 (DA Nov 3, 1917).

THOMPSON, Ada Emily Daughter of Charles Duncan. Married Leslie Joseph Clemson*.

THOMPSON, Alfred Charles Son of Charles Duncan and J. Enlisted during World War I; captain; seems to have been killed in action.

THOMPSON, Ann Wife of Joseph Donishorpe nee Edwards. Midwife and nurse opposite Byrnes Hotel, Wagga Wagga, in 1859; and later moved to the white cottage at the point of the lagoon in September 1859 (WWE Sept 17, 1859). Died on April 8, 1877 at the age of seventy-four; buried Wesleyan Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery.

THOMPSON, Ann Jane Daughter of Joseph Donisthorpe; born c.1845.
Married (1) Isaac Vincent*.
Married (2) Jesse Wellsworth
Forster*.

THOMPSON, Annie Daughter of Thomas Hodges Mate*. Celebrated her hundredth birthday in March 1940 (DA Mar 16, 1940).

THOMPSON, Annie Wife of John E. nee Mohr.

THOMPSON, B. Lived in Wagga Wagga. Enlisted during World War I; lieutenant; served in France; killed in action in 1917 (Bean IV p.871n).

THOMPSON, Cedric Lyle Enlisted on July 17, 1915 during World War I; attended camp at Liverpool; private, 25th Battalion; killed in action on November 5, 1916 (AWM Nominal Roll; and DA Aug 9, 1915).

THOMPSON, Charles Duncan Married J. Bell. Lived at Tarcutta, New South Wales. Died on July 14, 1912.

THOMPSON, Edith A. Daughter of John and Mary. Married John

Wilkenson. Died on August 28, 1965.

THOMPSON, Gertrude Daughter of William. Tailoress; served apprenticeship with Dennis and Co. and was then employed by Mrs Hynes. Resided in Forsyth Street, Wagga Wagga, with her parents. Died in October 1928 at the age of twenty-one after a long illness (DA Oct 5 & 6, 1928).

THOMPSON, Helen Amelia Daughter of Charles Duncan and J. Married Ernest Whiting* (DA Nov 17, 1919).

THOMPSON, J. Settler, Marrar Soldier Settlement, in 1924 (DA Sept 12, 1924).

THOMPSON, Mrs J. Wife of Charles Duncan nee Bell; born at Bombala. Lived at Tarcutta for twenty years. Died at the Wagga Wagga District Hospital on September 9, 1927 at the age of sixty-nine; buried Anglican Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (DA Sept 10 & 12, 1927). Children: William Henry (Harden); Edward (Wagga Wagga); Helen Amelia (Tarcutta); Mrs A.H. Cooper (Tarcutta); Ada Emily (Wagga); Jane Catherine (Leeton); Mrs H. Griffin (Melbourne); John James; and Alfred Charles.

THOMPSON, J.R. Transferred from Newcastle to the Wagga Wagga C.P.S. Office (DA Sept 23, 1921).

THOMPSON, J. Rupert Principal of the Wagga Wagga College of Music; left Wagga Wagga in 1910 to visit Europe (WWA June 16, 1910; and Dec 3 & 15, 1910).

THOMPSON, Jane Catherine
Daughter of Charles Duncan.
Married Percy Lawrence Clemson*.

THOMPSON, Jessie Wife of John nee McMillan. Died at The Rock on August 1, 1955.

THOMPSON, John Butcher, Wagga Wagga, in the early 1860s; account with the Australian Joint Stock Bank, Wagga Wagga, 1860-61 (Ledger).

THOMPSON, John Born at Dalton in Furness, England, on March 21, 1864. Emigrated to Australia in 1883. Farmer at Tootool near Wagga Wagga from 1897 (DA August 8, 1971; and August 20, 1974). Married (1) Mary Hulme c.1890. Married (2) Jessie McMillan. Children (1): John Edward; and Edith A. Children (2): Douglas; Muriel Jean; and John Stanley.

THOMPSON, John E. (John Edward?) Eldest son of John (Albury). Married Annie E. Mohr* in 1919.

THOMPSON, John Edward Son of John and Mary. Born on September 10, 1891. Died on May 31, 1967.

THOMPSON, John James Son of Charles Duncan and J. Enlisted during World War I; seems to have been killed in action.

THOMPSON, John R. Enlisted by the end of January 1915 during World War I (DA Feb 11, 1915).

THOMPSON, Joseph Donisthorpe Married Ann Edwards in England. Carpenter and coachbuilder, Newtown, Wagga Wagga, from 1866 (WWE Mar 17, 1866). Account with the Australian Joint Stock Bank, Wagga Wagga, 1880-61 (Ledger). Signed petition for a "proper"
Post Office at Wagga Wagga in
1867 (PO). Candidate for council
(East Ward) in 1870 but not elected (DA Mar 23, 1925); elected alderman 1872-74; and 1876-77 (Swan WW p.191). Played kettle drum in the Wagga Town Band. Died on July 15, 1889 at the age of eighty-eight; buried Wesleyan Portion, Wagga Wagga Children: Joseph; Ann Cemetery. Jane; and possibly Lucy.

THOMPSON, Mary Wife of John nee Hulme. Died on December 10, 1893.

THOMPSON, Muriel Jean Daughter of John and Jessie; born c.1911. Married James Murray Vennell. Died at The Rock on August 19, 1974.

THOMPSON, Nellie Daughter of R. Died (pleurisy and pneumonia) in Sydney on February 6, 1928 (DA Feb 17, 1928).

THOMPSON, Peter Licensee, Royal George Hotel, 1877-85 (Burch).

THOMPSON, Mrs R. Resided at "Bradagh" House. Died in July 1906 (WWA July 19, 1906).

THOMPSON, R.J. Enlisted during World War I; private; 58th Battalion. Died on January 28, 1952 at the age of seventy-two; buried Catholic Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWMC).

THOMPSON, Rebecca Bernice
Daughter of William (miller) and
Marjorie. Born at Yathella
c.1865. Married James McFarland*
at St John's Church of England,
Wagga Wagga, on April 3, 1889.

THOMPSON, Robert Native Lythe, Yorkshire, England. Emigrated to Australia c.1868. Came to Wagga Wagga c.1884. Manager of Wagga Wagga branch of Wright Heaton and Co. Then after relinquishing that position engaged in an agency business on his own account. Associated with the Coursing Club in Wagga Wagga and secretary in 1893. Also had an active interest in cricket and bowls and owned several well known ponies which were prize winners at the Wagga Wagga Show. Member of the Wagga Wagga District Hospital Committee 1893-94 and 1900-04 (Morris ADB p.267); and was involved Church of England work. Died on December 3, 1928 after a brief illness, at the age of eightyfour (DA Dec 4 & 5, 1928). Children: Gloria; Margery; Jehannne; Russell; and Kenneth.

THOMPSON, Robert Henry Stafford Railway Gatehouse opposite the convent. Keenly and actively interested in the volunteer movement and military matters generally. Member of the Fire Brigade in the 1890s. Died on May 9, 1911 at the age of fifty-four; buried Presbyterian Portion,

Wagga Wagga Cemetery (DA May 10, 1911; and WWMC). Daughters: Nellie; Ruby Alma; and Mrs Waters.

THOMPSON, Ruby Alma Sixth daughter of Robert Henry Stafford. Married Sidney G. Harris at the Presbyterian Church, Randwick, Sydney, on September 9, 1922 (DA Nov 9, 1922).

THOMPSON, T. Farm worker at The Rock; "Eunonyhareenyha" (for William Mortimer Mouritz*); "Gobbagombalin" (for J.W. Shepherd*); and at "Harefield" (for Walter Robert McNickle*). Died (pneumonia) at the Wagga Wagga District Hospital on October 24, 1928 at the age of sixty-eight; buried Catholic Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (DA Oct 25 & 26, 1928).

THOMPSON, William Cabinet maker, Wagga Wagga, in the 1860s; signed the petition for a "proper" Post Office at Wagga Wagga in 1867 (PO).

THOMPSON, William Lived at 21 Forsyth Street, Wagga Wagga, in 1928. Children: Gertrude; Henry (Harry); Mary; Lily; and Edith.

THOMPSON, William ("Bill") Came from Corowa to Wagga Wagga at the age of ten and lived on the experiment farm with his parents. Attended the Pine Gully Road and the Gurwood Street schools. Left school at the age of fifteen and worked at Blameys Store and then Edmondsons Store, Wagga Wagga. Spent four years in the Army during World War II. Then worked at Huthwaite's Store for thirtythree years, retiring in 1977. Married Marjorie in 1938 at St Church, Andrew's Presbyterian Wagga Wagga. Died in March 1993 at the age of eighty-one (DA Mar 17, 1993 p.23). Children: Narrell Beazley (Wagga Wagga); Kay Wild (Canberra); and Julie Bullas (Canberra).

THOMPSON, William Arthur Son of Henry and Helen. Solicitor. Died at the Rawson Private Hospital in February 1949 at the age of sixty-nine (DA Feb 28, 1949).

THOMSON Nurse, Wagga Wagga District Hospital; resigned in September, 1908 (WWA Sept 8, 1908).

THOMSON, C.H. Clerk of the Sessions at Wagga Wagga (1906). Son: James.

THOMSON, Charles Hill Born Edinburgh, Scotland, in 1830. Emigrated to Australia c.1838. Truants Inspector at Wagga Wagga for many years; retired c.1893. Died at Wagga Wagga in May 1911 at the age of eighty-one; buried Presbyterian Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (DA May 6 & 16, 1911). Wife: Mary Alfrada.

THOMSON, Estella S. Eldest daughter of T.A. Married Herbert L. Kinsey of Sydney at St John's Church of England on October 11, 1915 (DA Oct 12, 1915).

THOMSON, Harold Wentworth Second son of John of "Beverly Station", Boorowa. Married Rose ("Madge") Dodwell* at St John's Church of England, Wagga Wagga, on January 7, 1922 (DA Feb 2, 1922).

THOMSON, James Son of C.H. Lived at Tamworth, northern New South Wales. Married Miss Allen* at Sydney in 1906 (WWA Feb 8, 1906).

THOMSON, James Born at Aberdeenshire, Scotland. Died on December 20, 1960 at the age of seventy-two; buried Presbyterian Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWMC).

THOMSON, James Died on November 14, 1982 at the age of sixty-eight; buried Presbyterian Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWMC).

THOMSON, John Died on January 24, 1964; buried Anglican Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery.

THOMSON, Leonard Elliot
Assistant Town Clerk, Wagga

Wagga. Enlisted on August 9, 1915 during World War I; sergeant, 1st Machine Gun Battalion; wounded in 1917; returned to Australia on March 28, 1919; listed on the Memorial Arch, Wagga Wagga (AWM Nominal Roll; DA July 23, 1915; and DA Dec 7, 1917).

THOMSON, Margaret Died on April 19, 1966 at the age of eighty-two; buried Presbyterian Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWMC).

THOMSON, Mary Alfrada Wife of Charles Hill. Died at Wagga Wagga on October 28, 1913 at the age of seventy-four years, ten months; buried Presbyterian Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWMC).

THOMSON, Mrs N. Daughter of Thomas Broad Linsell*. Lived in Travers Street, Wagga Wagga, in 1923

THOMSON, N.W. Enlisted during World War I; listed on Soldiers' Memorial and Memorial Arch, Wagga Wagga (DA Sept 18, 1922).

THOMSON, Thomas Austin Butcher and dealer. Lived at Lake Albert and later at "Rossmoyne", Kincaid Street, Wagga Wagga. Purchased the butchery of C.A. Cannon* in Fitzmaurice Street in 1899. Alderman, Wagga Wagga Municipal Council 1914-17 (Swan WW p.191). Daughters: Estella S.; and May.

THORNE, James Son of emancipist (probably John). Held a property named "Marulong" at Fish River near Gunning. Squatter "Wantabadgery" from c.1832 until c.1850 (Census Returns of Commissioners of Crown Lands, Colonial Secretary Correspondence AONSW 4/2485.1; and Reel 2748). Also established a run between "Brillinball" and "Ulong"; purchased "Yonco" from Thomas Small* but transferred "North Yanco" to John Peter* in 1849 (Gammage p.47). Died at Fish River on February 27, 1855 at the age of fifty-two (SMH March 3, 1855).

THORNE, Jane Matilda Wife of John. Licensee "Gobbagombalin" (19,220 acres, Lachlan District; Superintendant, William Thorne) in the 1840s and to "Yonco", Lachlan District, in 1847 (Superintendant, Henry Williams). Transferred "Gobbagombalin" to Ralph Mayer Robey* in 1862.

THORNE, John Member of family well known in Parramatta, Sydney and later at Brisbane Grove near Goulburn, New South Wales. Stocked "Gobbagombalin" run in the Lachlan District; and held it till his death in August 1838 and then held by his widow, Jane Matilda.

THORNE, Mary Licensee, Kindandra, Lachlan District, in 1840 with Henry Williams as the Superintendant.

THORNE, Thomas Henry Lived at 92 Johnson Street, Wagga Wagga. Died on April 8, 1939 at the age of seventy-seven; buried Methodist Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (DA Apr 10, 1939).

THORNE, William Licensee, "Yonco", Lachlan District, in 1848.

THORNLEY, Albert Ernest Born at "Glenroy". Farmer with his father until he enlisted during World II. Served with War Battalion in France; awarded a Military Medal. On his return settled in Queenlsand till 1951 and then at "Lyndock". Died at Rawson Private Hospital January 30, 1958 at the age of sixty-five (DA Jan 31, 1958). Brother of James. Children: Bert (Lyndock); Peter (Lyndock); and Nora (Mrs Burkenshaw, Bulgary).

THORNLEY, Eric Head Teacher at North Wagga Public School from October 18, 1932; transferred to Manus in January 1933 (Morris NWPS p.47).

THOROGOOD, G. Businessman, Wagga Wagga, for many years. Son: George.

THOROGOOD, George Eyre Son of G. Clerk, New South Wales Railways, stationed at Wagga Wagga. Enlisted on July 20, 1915 during World War I; private, 17th Battalion; later sergeant; killed in action on May 14, 1918 (AWM Nominal Roll; and DA June 21, 1918).

THOROGOOD, William John Licensee, Old Rose Inn, Wagga Wagga, 1879-83 (Burch).

THOROLD SMITH, F.P. Dentist, Australian Joint Stock Bank Chambers, Fitzmaurice Street, Wagga Wagga, in 1906.

THRELKELD, James Birnie Enlisted in Mayor Oates Unit on April 16, 1917 during World War I; private, 4th Battalion; returned to Australia on July 6, 1919; listed on the Memorial Arch, Wagga Wagga (AWM Nominal Roll; and DA Apr 23, 1917). Held an allotment at Toole's Creek Soldier Settlement, Parish of Gregadoo, in 1918 (DA Dec 11, 1918). Died on February 1, 1943 at the age of fifty; buried Wesleyan Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWMC).

THRELKELD, Joseph Died on March 27, 1937 at the age of forty-three; buried Wesleyan Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWMC).

THROSSELL, Thomas Born in England. Anglican. Widower. Cook. Died at the Wagga Wagga District Hospital on January 13, 1904 at the age of sixty-nine; buried Presbyterian Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWDH Reg).

THURLEY, William Betts Resided in Wagga Wagga from c.1875. Member of Manchester Unity Independant Order of Oddfellows from c.1880. Died at Docker Street on May 2, 1925 at the age of seventy-two; buried Anglican Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (DA May 4, 1925). Nephews: William; Henry; and Leslie Hains.

THURTLE, J. Jockey; rode "Groongal" owned by G. Waller in the Ten Mile Race of 1868.

THURTLE, Jane Probably the wife of William. Account with the Australian Joint Stock Bank, Wagga Wagga, 1860-61 (Ledger).

THURTLE, William Born in London c.1811. Convict. Arrived on Asia in 1828. Height of 5 feet 6 inches. Ruddy complexion. Brown hair. Dark eyes. Blacksmith. Came to Wagga Wagga from Campbelltown in the late 1840s (Edney; and Morris NWWDHS Feb/Mar 1987). Morris Applied for a conditional pardon (through Clerk of Petty Sessions, Frederick Anslow Tompson*) in 1851 (WWBB). Purchased allotment 13 Section 1, South Wagga Wagga, per James Walsh*, on January 23, 1851 (WWBB). Subscribed one guinea and his wife subscribed one guinea to the widowed and fatherless fund in 1855 (WWBB). Subscribed seven pounds towards St Michael's Church, Wagga Wagga, by 1859. Daughter: Mrs Harry Macklan*.

THWAITES, Alick Member of a well known Adelaide Family. Ledger keeper at the Wagga Wagga branch of the Bank of Australasia under P.H. Bradhurst*, manager. Married Nurse Phillips of the Wagga Wagga District Hospital staff. Enthusiastic member of the Wagga Rowing Club; the Wagga Golf Club; the Wagga Swimming Club; and the Wagga Lawn Tennis Club. Enlisted in 1915 during World War I; sailed in December 1915; served in Egypt and France; driver, 13th Field Artillery Brigade; killed in action in France on December 12, 1917; listed on Soldiers' Memorial and the Memorial Arch, Wagga Wagga (AWM Nominal Roll; DA Aug 13, 1915; Sept 14, 1915; Dec 27, 1917; and Sept 18, 1922).

TIBEAUDO, Minnie Wife of Walter Spear; possibly the daughter of Edward ("Ned") Stidworthy*. Born in Wagga Wagga. Lived in Malebo and Wagga Wagga. Died at the Wagga Wagga Base Hospital on August 15, 1949 at the age of seventy-six; buried Anglican Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (DA Aug 16, 1949).

TIBEAUDO, Oliver Drought
Publican; Star Hotel at the
corner of Beckwith Street and
Gurwood Street, South Wagga
Wagga, 1869, 1875, 1880, 1882 and
1886 (Burch). Purchased one and a
half acres in McKinnon Street
from Frederick Anslow Tompson* on
March 2, 1870 (WWA Mar 5, 1870).
Died (cancer of the tongue) in
January 1887. Son: Walter Spear.

TIBEAUDO, Walter Spear Son of Oliver. Farmer and grazier; one of the original settlers on "Gobbagombalin" closer settlement subdivision. One of the first directors of the Murrumbidgee Dairying Co-operative Ltd (DA Oct 28, 1913). Provisional director of butter factory from 1922 (DA May 15, 1922). Member of the Manchester Unity Independant Order of Oddfellows. Died at Welwyn Hospital on April 8, 1941 at the age of sixty-seven; buried at Wagga Wagga (DA Apr 9, 1941). Wife: Minnie. Daughters: Dulcie, Marjorie and Linda - Mrs W.E. Marshallsea (Narrandera Road via Wagga); Mrs C.S. Beck Waqqa ("Inchiquin", The Gap); and Mrs C.W. Baird (Pendle Hill, Sydney).

TICHBORNE Claimant Tom Castro* (DA Sept 4, 1929 p.2).

TIDEX Nurse, Wagga Wagga District Hospital, 1910-11 (DA Feb 14, 1911).

TIDY, D'Arcy Lived at Yarrawonga. Enlisted in the second colonial contingent during the Boer War; served 1899-1901 (Morris NWWDHS No.244 Dec 1986/Jan 1987).

TIDYMAN, Christopher Blacksmith, Wagga Wagga, from c.1850 (next to the Wagga Wagga Inn). Went to the diggings during the gold rush; at the diggings when blacksmith shop carried away during the flood of 1852 (Gormly WWE July 19, 1915). Surety for William Brown* when he was bound over by the Wagga Wagga Bench to keep the peace towards Edmund Henry Seppings* (WWBB); and surety for James Walsh* of

the Wagga Wagga Inn and John Massey* of the Woolpack Inn on April 16, 1850 (WWBB). Purchased allotments 17, 18 and 19, Section 4 (between Crampton and Kincaid Streets), South Wagga Wagga, at the auction held at Wagga Wagga on July 31, 1850 (WWBB). Daughter: Lucy.

TIDYMAN, Lucy Daughter of Christopher by Lucy Smyth. Born on February 25, 1851; and baptized by Father Magennis at Wagga Wagga on November 8, 1851 (BDM).

TIER, Anne Wife of Michael nee Boyle. Came from Cork, Ireland. Died on August 28, 1910 at the residence of her son, Joseph, at the age of eighty-four (WWA Aug 30, 1910). Sons: Joseph; and Thomas.

TIER, John Henry Died on January 8, 1966 at the age of sixty-one; buried Anglican Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery.

TIER, Joseph John Youngest son of Michael and Anne. Born in Sydney c.1859. Carriage painter, Wagga Wagga, from c.1876 (WWA Apr 29, 1893). Secretary of the Wagga Wagga branch of the Journeymen Coachmakers' Society (WWA Mar 2, 1886). Secretary of the Eight Hour Movement (WWA Feb 4, 1886). Also a member of the Hibernian Society; St Vincent de Paul and the Holy Name Society and held executive positions on all three. Lived at 84 Fox Street, Wagga Wagga. Died at the Wagga Wagga Base Hospital on August 3, 1941 at the age of eighty-two; buried Catholic Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (DA Feb 3, 1912; and Aug 4, 1941).

TIER, Mrs Joseph John Daughter of Hugh McGaulley*. Lived in Fox Street, Wagga Wagga, in 1914. Died c.1935.

TIERNEY, Frank Born in Tasmania. Roman Catholic. Shearer. Married. Lived in Albury. Died at the Wagga Wagga District Hospital on

\mathbf{T}

June 25, 1910 at the age of thirty-nine (WWDH Reg).

TIGHE, Augustus Bede ("Gus")
Lived in Wagga Wagga from c.1908.
Bootmaker and clerk. Died in
September 1959 at the age of
eighty; buried Catholic Portion,
Wagga Wagga Cemetery (DA Sept 11,
1958).

TILDEN, Ada Daughter of George Henry and Annie Eliza. Married R.J. Kennedy; and lived in Sydney.

TILDEN, Agnes ("Aggie") Youngest daughter of William F. Married Dave Cottee in Sydney on April 22, 1922 (DA Apr 28, 1922).

TILDEN, Albert Son of James Michael and Sarah; born in 1866. Married Ellen Neat.

TILDEN, Annie Wife of Norman Cecil nee Cameron. Died on January 30, 1937 (or 1936?) at the age of twenty-eight; buried Catholic Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (DA Feb 1, 1937; and WWMC). Daughter: Patricia Rose.

TILDEN, Annie Eliza Wife of George Henry nee Skeates. Returned to Wagga Wagga c.1947 to reside with daughter, Mrs. T. Wulff, Meurant Avenue. Celebrated her 94th birthday in July 1955 (DA July 27, 1955). Died at the Loreto Home of Compassion, Wagga Wagga, on December 2, 1959 at the age of ninety-eight; buried Portion, Wagga Wagga (DA Dec 3, 1959). Catholic Cemetery Children: George; Lyall; J. Frederick Charles ("Charlie"); Constance; Mary; Kathleen; and Ada.

TILDEN, Bridget Wife of William Francis nee Mooney. Lived in Kincaid Street, Wagga Wagga, in 1918 (DA Jan 28, 1918).

TILDEN, C. or G. Attended Christian Brothers High School, Wagga Wagga. Enlisted during World War I; trooper; listed on the Honour Roll of the Christian

Brothers High School and on the Memorial Arch, Wagga Wagga.

TILDEN, Clara Catherine Wife of George Albert. Lived in Wagga Wagga for many years. Died at the Wagga Wagga District Hospital after an operation on February 5, 1926, at the age of thirty-eight; buried Catholic Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (DA Feb 6, 1926).

TILDEN, Constance Daughter of George Henry and Annie Eliza. Married T. Wulff.

TILDEN, Elizabeth Daughter of Thomas Knight (Tilden) and Ellen. Born at Deniliquin, New South Wales. Married (1) Lachlan Robertson at Hay Presbyterian Church on December 15, 1885. Married (2) John Stoney.

TILDEN, Mrs F.J. Postmistress at Gregadoo, Wagga Wagga, for over eleven years; left in 1945 (DA Mar 30, 1945).

TILDEN, Francis John Son of William Francis. Lived at "Claudelle", Gregadoo, Wagga Wagga, in 1924. Left Wagga Wagga in 1945 (DA Mar 30, 1945). Died on July 12, 1963 at the age of eighty; buried Catholic Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery.

TILDEN, Frank Son of James Michael and Sarah Elizabeth. Lived at Tootool near Wagga Wagga.

TILDEN, Frederick Son of George Henry and Annie Eliza. See J. Frederick Charles ("Charlie").

TILDEN, Frederick Charles Son of James Michael and Sarah; born in 1864. Lived at Tootool near Wagga Wagga. Married Elizabeth Steiner on June 6, 1888 (WWA June 9, 1888).

TILDEN, George Son of George Henry and Annie Eliza. Lived in Johnston Street, Wagga Wagga, in 1919. Lived in Best Street, Wagga Wagga, in 1945/59.

${ m T}$

TILDEN, George Albert Lived at The Esplanade, Wagga Wagga, in 1926. Died on June 4, 1968 at the age of eighty; buried Catholic Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery. Wife: Clara Catherine.

TILDEN, George Henry Son of James and Sarah; born c.1858. Butcher, Wagga Wagga. Married Annie Eliza Skeats* at Wagga Wagga in January 1883 (Ang Reg). Lived in Wagga Wagga all his life (Edward Street, Albury Street and later 42 Best Street). Died at the Wagga Wagga Base Hospital on July 29, 1945 at the age of eighty-six; buried Catholic Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (DA July 30, 1945).

TILDEN, Gladys Ivy Wife of J.F.C. ("Charlie"). Born on August 21, 1901. Died on October 13, 1973; buried Catholic Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery.

TILDEN, Harriet Daughter of Thomas Knight and Mary; born c.1824. Married (1) Patrick Grogan. Married (2) Nathan Moses.

TILDEN, J. Frederick Charles ("Charlie") Son of George Henry. Born on June 25, 1900. Enlisted in September 1917 during World War I; private; driver, 1st Light Horse; served in Egypt and Palestine; returned to Australia on December 25, 1918 and to Wagga Wagga in 1919; listed on the Memorial Arch, Wagga Wagga (AWM Nominal Roll; DA Jan 21, 1919; and DA May 13, 1919). Lived in Travers Street, Wagga Wagga, in 1945. Lived in Broad Street, Wagga Wagga, in 1959. Died on October 12, 1977; buried Catholic Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWMC). Wife: Gladys Ivy.

TILDEN, James Son of James Michael and Sarah. Married Esther Ceeney. Lived in Young in 1945.

TILDEN, James Michael Son of Thomas Knight and Mary. Born in England c.1835. Married Sarah Ceeney at Gunning, New South Wales, on March 7, 1853. Donated one pound towards St Michael's

Church Building Fund, Wagga, by 1859. Overseer, 1860-61, when he held an account with the Australian Joint Stock Bank, Wagga Wagga (Ledger). Licensee of the Drovers Arms Hotel in 1870 (later re-opened as the Dew Drop Inn by George Ray*). Died at Wagga Wagga in 1871 after choking when swallowing a piece of meat (SMH July 29, 1871). Children: William Francis; Thomas; George Henry; James M.; John Frederick Charles; Albert Sarah E.; Mary; Robert Andrew; Emily Harriet; Frank; and possibly Elizabeth.

TILDEN, John Son of James Michael and Sarah. Born in 1862; and died in 1872.

TILDEN, Kathleen Daughter of George Henry and Annie Eliza. Married J.P. Baumer. Lived in Sydney.

TILDEN, Lily Alexandra Died on June 30, 1960 at the age of seventy-eight; buried Catholic Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWMC).

TILDEN, Lyle Andrew John Henry Son of George and M.J. Born at Wagga Wagga on November 10, 1883. Employee of Messrs Mahon and Headley's Brewery, Wagga Wagga. Member of the 16th Battery at Wagga Wagga. Member of Manchester Unity Independant Order of Oddfellows. Married Mary Jane Francis Cartwright* at Wagga Wagga on February 10, 1910. Enlisted on July 27, 1915 during World War I; trooper, 1st Light Horse, then 3rd Field Ambulance; spent three and a half years in Egypt and Palestine; then contracted malaria; returned to Wagga Wagga on May 13, 1919 with Edward Drake*; listed on the Memorial Arch, Wagga Wagga (DA Nov 1, 1917; Apr 25, 1919; and May 13 & 14, 1919). Lived at "Gobbagombalin", via Wagga Wagga, in 1945; Narrandera Road, Wagga Wagga, in 1959. Died at Wagga Wagga on December 31, 1976 at the age of ninety-three; buried Catholic Portion, Wagga Wagga

${f T}$

Cemetery. Children: Doreen; John; Kevin; Kathleen; and Marie Elizabeth.

TILDEN, M. Butcher; reopening well known Hampden Butchery, Fitzmaurice Street, Wagga Wagga, formerly conducted by Messrs Warran and Clough, in 1921 (DA Apr 14, 1921).

TILDEN, M. Lived in Crampton Street, Wagga Wagga, in 1925. Son: Michael Francis.

TILDEN, Mary Daughter of George Henry and Annie Eliza. Married W. Brown. Lived in Victoria.

TILDEN, Mary Wife of Thomas Knight nee Highland (or Hyland); born c.1805. Died at Queanbeyan on June 13, 1866.

TILDEN, Mary Daughter of Thomas Knight and Mary. Married Thomas Royal on February 1, 1856.

TILDEN, Mary Daughter of James Michael and Sarah Elizabeth; born c.1870. Married Patrick Hehir*.

TILDEN, Mary Agnes Probably the wife of Mathew Michael. Died on June 19, 1960 at the age of sixty-seven; buried Catholic Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWMC).

TILDEN, Mary Jane Probably the wife of George. Lived in Albury Street, Wagga Wagga, in 1919. Influenza during the epidemic of 1919 at the age of thirty-two (DA Apr 9, 1919).

TILDEN, Mary Jane Frances Wife of Lyal or Lyle nee Cartwright. Died on August 29, 1960 at the age of seventy-nine; buried Catholic Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWMC). Children: John Thomas (Junee); Doreen (Mrs C.J. Barclay, Wagga Wagga); Kathleen (Mrs T. Cox, Dhulura); Marie (Mrs E. Oldfield, Sydney); and Kevin (deceased).

TILDEN, Mathew Michael Son of William F. Died on June 9, 1963 at the age of seventy-five;

buried Catholic Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWMC). Wife: Mary Agnes? Children: Thomas Richard (Wagga Wagga); Mary Helene (Wagga Wagga); Mathew William (deceased); and Michael Francis (deceased).

TILDEN, Mayne ("Mamie") Eldest daughter of William F. Married J.F. (Frank) McAuliffe of Orange (DA June 18, 1917).

TILDEN, Michael Francis Infant son of M. Died on November 25, 1925 at the age of two months (DA Nov 25 & 26, 1925).

TILDEN, Nellie M. Daughter of William F. Probationary nurse at the Wagga Wagga District Hospital in 1913 (DA Apr 3, 1913). Married Frederick Alexander McDonald* at St Michael's Church, Wagga Wagga.

TILDEN, Norman Cecil Married Annie Cameron* (DA Feb 1, 1937). Died on March 2, 1961 at the age of fifty-six; buried Catholic Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery.

TILDEN, Sarah E. Daughter of James Michael and Sarah Elizabeth; born c.1868. Married George Wheeler.

TILDEN, Sarah Elizabeth Wife of James Michael nee Ceeney. Came to the Wagga Wagga district c.1859. Moved to "Glenloth", Uranquinty c.1907. Died at the residence of her daughter, Mrs George Wheeler, Best Street, Wagga Wagga, on March 4, 1918 at the age of eighty-five; buried Catholic Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (DA Mar 5 & 6, 1918).

TILDEN, Thomas Son of Thomas. Born at Gunning, New South Wales. Came to Wagga Wagga with his father in 1870. Butcher; engaged with the firm of J. & W. Walsh for many years; later a butcher with his brother (the late William) and then with his nephew, Mathew Tilden, he was the proprietor of Fairfield Butchery till it was sold c.1911. Single. Died on January 18, 1912 at the age of fifty-five; buried

Catholic Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWA Jan 19 & 20, 1912).

TILDEN, Thomas Son of James Michael and Sarah. Born on September 20, 1856.

TILDEN, Thomas Knight Born in England. Married Mary Highland (or Hyland) at Ramsgate, England, in 1824. Died at Wagga Wagga on July 21, 1871. Children: Harriet; Mary; William F.; James Michael; and Thomas.

TILDEN, William Francis Born at Clarencetown on the Hunter River c.1839. Occupied in farming and stock pursuits at Pomingalarna and Uranquinty. Held an account with the Australian Joint Stock Bank, Wagga Wagga, 1860-61 (Ledger). Died at the residence of his son, Francis John, on July 15, 1924 at the age of eightyfive, leaving two sons and two daughters; buried Catholic Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (DA July 17 & 18, 1924).

TILDEN, William Francis Son of James and Sarah. Born on December 26, 1854. Married Bridget Mooney*. Died on June 24, 1905, leaving a widow and six children (WWA June 27, 1905). Children: Alice; Agne ("Aggie"); Mamie; William; Mathew Michael; Ellen; and Nellie M.

TILLETT, Arthur Licensee, Star Hotel (Houlaghans) in 1883 (Burch).

TILLETT, Charles Carpenter, Wagga Wagga, in 1877 when his boots were allegedly stolen by John Martin*.

TILLETT, Grace Darling Licensee, Farmers Home Hotel, in 1889-90; and gave evidence at the Inquest into the death of Christian Epple* (WWA Sept 19, 1889) and at the inquest into the death of John Taylor* in 1890.

TIMMS, Ann Maria Married Thomas Stockton* at Wagga Wagga on May 18, 1863. TIMMS, John Ricardo Born on September 9, 1909. Died on March 13, 1954; buried Catholic Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery.

TINNOCK, Elizabeth M. Died on January 6, 1979; buried Presbyterian Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWMC).

TINNOCK, William H. Died on January 25, 1968 at the age of seventy-four; buried Presbyterian Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWMC).

TINSLEY, William J.B. Inspector of Nuisances, Sanitary Inspector and Health Inspector for the Wagga Wagga Municipal Council from c.1911-22 (DA Feb 23, 1912; Sept 2, 1913; and May 8, 1920). Member of the committee formed to welcome back the soldiers returning in 1918 at the end of World War I (DA Nov 15, 1918); and on the special committee formed to deal with the influenza epidemic of 1919 (DA Apr 9, 1919). Left Wagga Wagga in 1922 to take up business in Sydney (DA Nov 17, 1922).

TIPPING, Albert Died on March 1, 1960 at the age of eighty-nine; buried Anglican Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWMC).

TIPPING, Clare Witness to wedding of William Atkinson and Margaret Cheeseman at North Wagga Wagga in 1879 (WWDFHS Mar 1986).

TIPPING, Isaac Born at Sevenoaks, Kent, England c.1836. Emigrated to Australia at the age of nineteen, landing at Port Fairy. Goldminer for a while; then employed building the main southern line between The Rock and Albury and was also on the Coolamon-Hay line when it was being constructed. Married Sarah Ann Henry of Howlong. Farmer and grazier at "Pine Lodge", Millwood Road, in the Coolamon district from c.1898. Died in September 1928 at the age of ninety-two; buried Anglican Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (DA Sept 21 & 22,

1928). Children: Albert; Robert; and Mrs L. Breen.

TIVEY, Dr Eric Alfred Son of Samuel T. and Margaret. Doctor, Wagga Wagga 1915-23; took over the practice of Dr Stoker* in 1915 (DA June 5, 1915) and disposed of practice to Dr H.L. St Vincent Welsh* in 1923 and went to England for about two years (DA Mar 1, 1923); returned in 1925 when Welsh relinquished the practice because of ill health (DA Mar 28, 1925; and Morris ADB pp.42, 49, 52, 58, 132 & 137). Alderman, Wagga Wagga Municipal Council 1922-23. Vice president and later president of the Wagga Wagga Lawn Tennis Club. Had a two storied building (designed by W.J. Monks*) built by Messrs C. Hardy* and Co between Kelly and Cunningham and J. Bance; it had two shops on the ground floor and a suite of offices on the top floor (DA May 25, 1920).

TODD, David Born in Victoria. Presbyterian. Single. Labourer of no fixed abode. Died at the Wagga Wagga District Hospital on May 29, 1909 at the age of forty-six (WWDH Reg).

TODD, Dr Geoffrey Son of George of Sydney. Graduated from the University of Sydney. Senior Resident Medical Officer at the Wagga Wagga District Hospital 1925-27 (DA Oct 17 & 20, 1925; DA Oct 12, 1927; and Morris ADB pp.61f, 175 & 254).

TODHUNTER, E.P. Teller, Wagga Wagga branch of the Union Bank, 1904-06. Enthusiastic in many social movements beneficial to the town and active member of the cricket association (WWA Mar 1, 1906). Joined the firm of A.A. Todhunter and Co, stock agents and land agents at Cowra in 1910 (WWA Feb 22, 1910).

TODHUNTER, Emily Clara Wife of Henry Mallon nee Tompson. Died at Summer Hill, Sydney, on March 3, 1930; buried at Rookwood. TODHUNTER, Henry Mallon F.W. Solicitor at Parramatta. Accountant at the Australian Joint Stock Bank, Wagga Wagga, in the late 1850s, in a small weatherboard building with a post office under the one verandah (Edney p.45); promoted to the position of manager at Mudgee in 1863. Treasurer of the Mechanics' Institute Building Fund in the early 1860s. Secretary of Club. Murrumbidgee Cricket Married Emily Clara Tompson* at St John's Anglican Church, Wagga Wagga, on January 29, Appointed to the responsible office of assistant manager of the Australian Joint Stock Bank in Sydney in 1866 (WWE Mar 17, 1866); and manager at Parramatta by 1903; also held the "Bolaro" Pastoral Holding, "Bolaro" and "North Tucklan" runs in the Dubbo Land District, with several others, in 1885 (Hanson p.191). Died at Summer Hill, Sydney, on December 16, 1921; buried at Rookwood. Children: three sons and seven daughters.

TOLAND, Alexander Obtained 220 acres at "Eunonyhareenyha" in May 1874.

TOLAND, Mrs J. Lived at Wagga Wagga and later Redfern, Sydney. Daughter: Hannah Stewart.

TOLAND, James Obtained three lots of forty acres at "Eunonyhareenyha" in 1874; obtained 145 acres, two roods at North Wagga Wagga, in 1874.

TOLAND, John Conditional Purchase at Oura in 1866 (WWE Nov 3, 1866); obtained more land in 1870s.

TOLAND, Thomas Selected two blocks, each fifty acres, at "Eunonyareenyha" in 1873.

TOLL, Charles Licensee, Mangoplah Inn, 1881-83 (Burch).

TOLL, Mary Anne Licensee, Mangoplah Inn, in 1884 (Burch).

 ${
m T}$

TOLLAND, T.A. Son of Mrs Tolland of Baylis Street, Wagga Wagga. Enlisted during World War I; private; four years at the front, mostly in Palestine; died of malaria in 1918 at the age of twenty-nine; listed on Soldiers' Memorial and the Memorial Arch, Wagga Wagga (DA Oct 31, 1918; Nov 2, 1918; and Sept 18, 1922).

TOMKINS, F.J. Teller, Wagga Wagga branch of the Government Savings Bank, 1908-10 (WWA Dec 3, 1910). Member of a local literary

TOMPSON and ARMITAGE Pastoral Licence, Murrumbidgee and Lachlan District, in 1840.

TOMPSON, Albert Charles Fourth son of Edwin. Born at Wagga Wagga on July 2, 1862. Attended Wagga Wagga Public School. Agent. Single. Good cricketer in the 1870s and the 1880s; played for Wagga Wagga Cricket club; represented Wagga Wagga against Little Billabong in 1879 (WWE May 1879); against Cootamundra Albury in 1881-83; and against Adelong in 1884. Member the Wagga Rowing Club. Involved in a serious accident in July 1890 when the buggy in which he was travelling capsized on turning near Caledonian Hotel, Cartwrights Hill (after the horses bolted); suffered concussion and was unconscious for about twelve hours (WWE July 29, 1890). By 1892 suffering from "chronic alcoholism"; often fined for being drunk; and then on August 9, 1892 an order prohibiting the supply of liquor to him for twelve months was made at Wagga Wagga Police Court (WWE Aug 11, 1892; and WWA Aug 13, 1892). Admitted to the Wagga Wagga District Hospital by the Police on April 10, 1895 after seized with a fit in the street; died (cerebral congestion) the following morning at the age of Anglican Cemetery thirty-two; buried Portion, Wagga Wagga (WWA Apr 13, 1895; and WWDH Reg).

TOMPSON, Alfred Fulton Fourth son of Charles and Elizabeth. Born in Sydney on July 21, 1821; and baptized on August 13, 1821 at the Castlereagh Church by the Reverend Henry Fulton (Mutch Index). Attended Kings School, Parramatta 1832-37. Grazier; lived at the "Eunonyhareenyha" station in the 1840s (WWBB). Went to the California goldfields in the United States for a while. Returned to Sydney and then moved to Braidwood to gold mine and there met governess, Henrietta Buchanan of Ireland, whom he married on December 22, 1857 at St Michael's Church, Surry Hills, Sydney (SMH Jan 9, 1858). Lived at Braidwood until about 1877 and then moved to St Peter's, Cooks River, then out to Windeyer near Mudgee. Died at Windeyer on July 11, 1889 at the age of sixty-eight (SMH July 27, 1889). Children: Alfred William; Mary Emma; Gertrude Buchanan; Emma L.; Walter Edgar Stanley; Eva Henrietta; Horace Tertius Edwin; and Theodore Leslie.

TOMPSON, Alfred Septimus ("Taffy")

Son of Frederick Anslow and Eliza Esther. Born at Wagga Wagga on May 4, 1854; and baptized at Wagga Wagga on May 27, 1855 by the Reverend Henry Ellis (BDM). Married (1) Hannah Maria Wright at Wagga Wagga. Moved to Queensland and spent many years in Rockhampton as a Public Accountant. Married (2) Harriet Kate, youngest daughter of Stephen Mehan of Drayton, Darling Downs, on April 20, 1881 (SMH May 25, 1881; and Rita Tompson). Died in Brisbane on July 2, 1927. Children: one daughter, Eva.

TOMPSON, Alice Emily Daughter of Frederick Charles. Born on September 16, 1869. Attended Wagga Wagga Public School and the Grammar School. Member of St John's Church of England Choir for some years. Moved to Warren in 1890 (WWA Oct 21, 1890). Married Charles Thomas Anderson in 1911. Died at East Hills on February 22, 1940.

TOMPSON, Anne Jane Wife of Edwin nee Pearson. Lived in Wagga Wagga for forty years, for many of those years at "Millview", Tarcutta Street. Died on May 20, 1890 at the age of sixty-nine; buried Anglican Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWA May 22, 1890; and SMH May 23, 1890).

TOMPSON, Arthur Reginald Son of Arthur William. Born on June 15, 1881. Died at Ashfield on April 13, 1906.

TOMPSON, Arthur William Third son of Frederick Anslow and Eliza Esther. Born at "Yhunonyon Wooreenyah" ("Eunonyhareenyha") on April 21, 1846. Storekeeper, assisting his father at Wagga Wagga. Signed the petition for a "proper" Post Office at Wagga Wagga in 1867 (PO). Good cricketer; first treasurer of the Wagga Wagga Cricket Club formed in April 1869 (WWA Apr 7, 1869); resigned in March 1870 when he left the district (WWA Mar 19, 1870). Clerk in the Railways Department, Sydney. Married Eliza Webster ("Lizzie") Johnson on January 5, 1876 (SMH Jan 17, 1876). Died at Neutral Bay, Sydney, in 1923. Children: Frederick William; and Arthur Reginald.

TOMPSON, Augustus Charles Son of Frederick Charles. Born on November 15, 1871. Died on December 1, 1871 at Wagga Wagga at the age of sixteen days.

TOMPSON, Charles Son of Charles. Born in Portsmouth, England, in 1784; and baptized at St Phillip's Church, Birmingham on May 12, 1784. Convicted of stealing books on March 23, 1802; and sentenced to seven years. Transported to New South Wales on the Coromandel, arriving on May 8, 1804. Clerk in office of John Palmer, the Commissariat, while he held a ticket of leave. On obtaining his freedom, became a merchant, butcher, baker and a publican; and became quite wealthy. Granted fifty acres on

November 25, 1809; purchased several hundred acres at South Creek near Windsor and gradually added to it (naming the property "Clydesdale"). Squatter; by the 1820s was grazing at Fish River in the Goulburn-Yass district; stocked the "Kimo" Run near Gundagai about 1830; and by 1832 had sent his sons to stock "Oura", "Bilda" and "Eunonyhareenyha" and later "Narrandera"; held pastoral licence from 1837. Bankrupt by 1843. Living at "Eunonyhareenyha" in 1848 (WWBB). Transferred "Eunonyhareenyha" to Tompson and Armitage on August 7, 1849 (GG Aug 7, 1849). Purchased Lot 2 No 79 (forty acres) at Wagga Wagga for forty pounds on September 30, 1856 (WWBB). Married Elizabeth Boggis of the Norfolk Island Orphanage on June 8, 1806 at St Phillip's Church, Sydney. Married (2) Jane Armitage nee Morris in 1822 at St John's Church, Parramatta. Lived in later years at "Clydesville", Surrey Hills. Died on January 10, 1871 (WWA Jan 11, 1871; SMH Jan 27, 1871; Rita Tompson, Adele Whitman; and Curtis and Doyle). Children (1): Charles; Martha Louisa; Frederick Anslow; Eliza Harris; Edwin Hervey; and Alfred Fulton. Stepchildren: Charles Armitage; Jane Ann Alexander and George James Children (2): Emma Ferdinand Macquarie; Armitage; Armitage. Hannah; Elizabeth Henrietta; Ann Louisa; Martha; Theodore Lachlan; Selina Maria; and Rebecca Harriet Septima.

TOMPSON, Charles Son of Charles and Elizabeth. Born in Sydney on June 26, 1807; and baptized at St Phillips on July 26, 1807. Attended Reverend Henry Fulton's School at Castlereagh near Penrith. Well known Australian poet; published "Wild Notes from the Lyre of a Native Minstrel" in 1826 (the first collection of verse published by a native Australian). Granted 100 acres at Mulwaree Ponds (promised by Governor Brisbane on February 26, 1824 and gazetted in 1832); and

granted 200 acres on Fish River near Goulburn by 1827 and rented another 2000 acres nearby. Also a public servant; clerk in the Colonial Secretary's Department 1829-35 and living in Kent Street, Sydney; resigned this post in 1835 and went to live at "Doon More" Cottage at Penrith. Seems to have been the Clerk of Petty Sessions at Penrith from about 1836. Extended pastoral interests; with stepbrother, Charles Armitage*, acquired "Brimbla" (later named "Gillenbah"); and by 1838 squatting in the Monaro district; and purchased freehold land at Lemon Grove, Penrith; held the licence for "Kimo" in 1840; held both sides of Murrumbidgee at Narrandera but about 1843 sold "Gillenbah" to John Jenkins* and gave the eastern part "Narrandera" to his mana gave to his manager, lor*, in lieu of William Taylor*, wages; acquired "Eunonyhareenyha" from Charles Tompson senior but transferred it to William Taylor* on July 1, 1852 (GG July 1, 1852). Lost all his estates in the depression of 1843-44 and spent the rest of his life in the Public Service. Clerk of the Petty Sessions at Narellan and Camden from 1847 (and lived at Macquarie Grove). Registrar of the Courts of Requests and C.P.S. at Campbelltown from 1849. Clerk, second class of the Legislative Council from September 1, 1852. assistant to Legislative Council from 1855. Clerk assistant to the new Legislative Assembly from May 20, 1856; and became the second man to hold the position of "Clerk of the N.S.W. Legislative Assembly" from January 1 1860 at eight hundred pounds per annum until he retired on January 31 1869. Married Hannah Morris (younger sister of stepmother) on April 12, 1830 at St Mathew's Church, Windsor (Mutch Index). After retirement moved to "Elmside" at South Kingston. Receiving a pension of three hundred and sixty pounds a year in 1871 (GH May 17, 1871). Died "Teddington", Pyremont Br at Bridge

Road, Glebe, on January 5, 1883 at the age of seventy-five; buried Anglican Portion, Waverly. No children.

TOMPSON, Charles John Fifth son of Frederick Anslow and Eliza Esther. Born at "Waterview", Wagga Wagga, in May 1850; and baptized on April 20, 1851 (BDM). Stock and station agent partnership with Hazeldean Oliver* (Oliver and Tompson) 1875-76; and then with William Rand* (Rand and Tompson, Gurwood Street) and later Henry Thompson Davidson* by May 1881 (WWA May 5, 1881); after Rand left the firm, Tompson and Davidson took J.S. Braim* into partnership (WWA July 5, 1883); Braim, Tompson and Davidson remained in business till 1888; then formed new company with Herbert Manning* and John Jeremy* (Tompson, Manning and Jeremy) in April 1888 (WWA Apr 17, 1888); after Herbert Manning retired from the firm in 1899 (WWA July 20, 1899) Tompson and Jeremy carried on until February 1901 when Charles John retired and handed over to John Jeremy (WWA Mar 2, 1901). Tompson, Manning and Jeremy for many years also carried on Wagga Farmers' Market (selling skins, wool and tallow) at first in Fitzmaurice Street and later at the old flourmill building at the corner of Kincaid and Trail Streets (WWA Mar 24, 1894). Married Diana Elizabeth Best* at St John's Church of England, Wagga Wagga, on November 30, 1876. For many years lived in Gurwood Street on the south side between Trail and Simmons Street and later at "Roslyn", on the northwest corner of Gurwood and Simmons Streets. Part owner (with wife's brothers, Benjamin and Frank Best* and later with E.C. Rolls) of "Sandy Creek" station, fourteen miles out on Mangoplah Road, which was cut up and sold under Closer Settlement Act of 1908. Member of the Wagga Rowing Club in 1889. Moved to Manly, Sydney, c.1910 and rented a home at 44 Fairlight Street. Died in Manly on April 26, 1927 at the

${ m T}$

age of seventy-seven (DA May 2, 1927). Children: Claribel Maude ("Kitty"); Charles Selwyn; Cyril Lionel; and Clive Henry.

TOMPSON, Charles Selwyn Son of Charles John and Diana. Born on September 15, 1880. Married Ilma Violet Row in 1910 at St Mathew's Church, Manly (WWA May 31, 1910). Died at Manly on July 19, 1930. Children: Maxwell William; Alan; Bryan Selwyn; and Margaret.

TOMPSON, Clarence Anslow Son of Frederick Charles. Born at Wagga Wagga on December 3, 1880. Married Catherine ("Kate") Mary Munro on April 26, 1928 at St Stephens Church in Sydney. Died on November 9, 1966; buried at Rookwood. No issue.

TOMPSON, Claribel Maude ("Kitty") Eldest daughter of Charles John and Diana. Born on January 13, 1879. Attended the Grammar School in Wagga Wagga and apparently the Wagga Wagga Public School. of "The Ladies" Secretary Butterfly (WWA Club Apr 15, 1899); good musician; played at dances; sung at concerts. Also played tennis; and was a member of the Wagga Wagga Lawn Tennis Club (WWA Feb 25, 1899). Married William Duke Younge of Parramatta at St Andrew's Cathedral in Sydney on May 21, 1903 (WWA May 26, 1903). Serious operation in 1928 (DA Feb 25, 1928). Died on April 4, 1950.

TOMPSON, Clive Henry Son of Charles John and Diana. Born on 20, 1886. Attended the March Wagga Grammar School. Married Jennie Riley at Yass, New South Wales, on January 10, 1913. Died at Manly, Sydney, on June Died at Manly, Sydney, 10, 1957. Children: Richard Harry C.; Clive; and Robert James.

TOMPSON, Cyril Lionel Son of Charles John. Born at Wagga Wagga on November 23, 1883. Left Wagga Wagga in 1903; farewell social on February 19 was held in the Lodge Room, Oddfellows' Hall, Wagga Wagga (WWA Feb 21, 1903). Married

Elsie Montgomery in Sydney on July 27, 1909. Died in Manly on August 3, 1957. Children: L.C.W. ("Bill"); and Betty.

TOMPSON, Diana Elizabeth Wife of Charles John nee Best. Died at 44 Fairlight Street, Manly, on November 20, 1927 (DA Dec 8, 1927).

TOMPSON, Edwin Bissell ("Ned") Son of Edwin Hervey and Anne. Born at Gundagai, New South Wales, on December 18, Educated privately and partly in the town of Goulburn. Articled to Augustine Mathew Betts* οf Goulburn, an uncle by marriage and afterwards employed in the office of Mr Want Johnston of Sydney; passed final examinations with First Class Honours and was enrolled as a solicitor in New South Wales in 1879 (WWA Mar 22, 1879). Commenced practice as a solicitor at Wagga Wagga soon afterwards (WWA June 28, 1879). Succeeded Campbell as the Borough Solicitor at Wagga Wagga in 1886. Subscribed five shillings for the relief of Mrs John Holloway* in 1869 (WWA Apr 21, 1869). One of the best cricketers in the district; he and Fred Gowlland* instrumental were sustaining an interest in the game in its early history in Wagga Wagga; played for Wagga Cricket Waqqa Club from formation in 1869 until c.1883 and then for Newtown Club; and then returned to Wagga Wagga Cricket Club c.1889; represented Wagga Wagga on many occasions 1870 against from Gundagai; Tumut; Goulburn; Billabong; Cootamundra; Urana; in December 1881 he M.J. Moran chosen as the representatives from the Wagga Wagga District in the All England Cricket Match at Cootamundra; appointed secretary of the Wagga Wagga Cricket Club in December Dec 10, 1870 (WWA secretary and treasurer in 1880; retired as secretary 1881 though he remained on the committee; later on the committee of the Newtown Club and by 1890 vice

president of the Wagga Wagga Cricket Club; in 1884 he and H.B. Fitzhardinge* and R.J. Mitchell* were appointed trustees to take over from the Murrumbidgee Turf Club part of the racecourse reserve which had been allotted the Cricket Association; worked strenuously to bring the English XI to Wagga Wagga in 1885 and captained the Wagga Wagga District 22 which played against English XI. Member of the committee of the Mechanics' Institute; and involved in dramatic art in Wagga Wagga. Never married. By 1891 suffering rheumatic gout. Died (paralysis of the heart) on August 9, 1891 at the age of Anglican Cemetery forty-two; buried Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWA Aug 11 & 13, 1891). Practice was purchased by Ernest E. Morgan* (WWA Aug 27, 1891).

TOMPSON, Edwin Hervey Third son of Charles and Elizabeth. Born at Clydesdale near Parramatta on October 2, 1819; and baptized on November 14 (St Phillip's Register). Educated at King's School, Parramatta. Squatter; with brother, Frederick Anslow, took his father's stock to Goulburn district, then to the Fish River and across the Kimo Range to "Oura", "Bilda" and and later Narrandera. "Eunonyhareenyha"; "Bundijerry" near Married Ann Jane Pearson* at St John's Church, Parramatta, on February 19, 1848. After the family finances depleted in the depression, he came to Wagga Wagga and opened a private school (Wagga Wagga Day and Boarding School, Johnston Street), in 1849 and for several years it was the only school in Wagga Wagga; very kind and quiet gentleman and a good teacher. Purchased Lot 7 Section 41 in Wagga Wagga on March 19, 1856 (WWBB); also owned "Glenfield" (120 acres) on the Lake Albert Road, two and a half miles from town and his home "Millview" in Tarcutta Street (where he lived for thirty thirty years). Auctioneer in business with brother, Frederick Anslow;

received licence in May (WWBB). Public Servant from January 29, 1864 when he was appointed Crown Lands Agent, Clerk of Petty Sessions and Registrar at Wagga Wagga (GG 1864 p.304); as position of Crown Lands Agent entailed so much work that a separate position of Land Agent was established in the late 1870s; remained Clerk of Petty early 1880s. and lived a Sessions till c.1885 Retired reserved life, seldom leaving his home in his last four years. Died at "Millview" in Tarcutta Street on March 29, 1893 (WWA Mar 30, 1893). Children: Edwin Bissell; William Henry; Stephen John; Louisa Anne; Elizabeth Sarah ("Bessie); and Albert Charles.

TOMPSON, Eliza Esther Wife of Frederick Anslow nee Pearson. Died at Strathfield at the residence of W.A. Rand, her sonin-law, on June 29, 1903 at the age of eighty-five; interred at Waverly Cemetery (Morris JWWDHS No.8, 1991).

TOMPSON, Eliza Sarah Daughter of Frederick Anslow and Eliza Esther. Born at Quakers Hill on September 22, 1840; and baptized on November 8, 1840 by Reverend Henry Stiles. Married William Rand* at St John's Church of England, Wagga Wagga, on August 26, 1863.

TOMPSON, Eliza Webster ("Lizzie") Wife of Arthur William; eldest daughter of W.J. Johnson of Sydney. Died in 1915.

TOMPSON, Elizabeth Ann ("Bessie")
Daughter of Frederick Anslow and
Eliza Esther. Born on April 16,
1842 and baptized at "Howra"
("Oura") on the Murrumidgee River
on March 19, 1844 (BDM). Married
Augustine Mathew Betts* on
October 27, 1868 at St John's
Church of England, Wagga Wagga
(SMH Oct 27, 1868).

TOMPSON, Elizabeth ("Bessie") Daughter of Edwin Harvey and Anne. Born at Wagga Wagga on September 6, 1859.

Talented musician; played pianoforte at a concert in aid of funds for the Wagga Wagga Cricket Club on April 14, 1879 (WWE Apr 16, 1879). Married Charles Baldwin Minnett* at St John's Church of England, Wagga Wagga, on February 10, 1881 (SMH Mar 18, 1881).

TOMPSON, Emily Clara Daughter of Frederick Anslow and Eliza Esther. Born on May 5, 1844 at "Oura"; and baptized on June 22, 1845 at St Mathew's Church, Windsor, by the Reverend Stiles. Married Henry Mallon Todhunter* at St John's Church, Wagga Wagga, on January 29, 1863.

TOMPSON, Ernest Octavius Son of Frederick Anslow and Eliza Esther. Born on June 6, 1859; and baptized at Wagga Wagga on June 21, 1859 (BDM). Attended Wagga Wagga Public School. Lived in Sydney. Married. No issue.

TOMPSON, Eva Daughter of Alfred Septimus and Hannah Maria. Born in May 1877. Seems to have died as an infant.

TOMPSON, Ferdinand Church ("Ferdi") Son of Frederick Anslow and Eliza Esther. Born at Wagga Wagga on February 27, 1852 and baptized at Wagga Wagga by the Reverend Henry Ellis on May 27, 1855 (BDM). Stock and Station and Commission Agent at Warren for about forty years. Justice of the Peace; member of the Licencing Bench; and secretary of Parents and Citizens Association at Warren. Retired in January 1911 because of failing health and moved to Manly, Sydney. Married Ellen Brennan on December 28, 1879 at the Holy Trinity Church, Dubbo. Died on August 1, 1925 at St Roman's Hospital, Manly (Information supplied by Rita Tompson and Adele Whitman). Children: Albert Charles; Henry Edwin; Eliza Mary; Florence Celia; Laura Alice; Gladys Ethel; and Ferdinand Pearson.

TOMPSON, Ferdinand Macquarie Son of Charles and Jane. Born at South Creek on May 23, 1825; and baptized on March 26, 1826 at St Mathews Church, Windsor. Attended Kings School, Parramatta 1835-39. Living at "Eunonyhareenyha" station in 1850 (WWBB). Later joined the Police Force; moved to Queensland about 1866 and was an Inspector at Bromley Farm, Prosperine. Died on April 19, 1908 at the age of eighty-two years, eleven months; buried at Prosperpine (Rita Tompson and Adele Whitman).

TOMPSON, Frank Pearson Son of Frederick Anslow and Eliza Esther. Born on December 31, 1847 at George Street, Parramatta (at the residence of his grandfather, John Pearson); and baptized on January 30 1848 at St John's Parramatta, by Church, H.H. Bobart (BDM). Reverend Married Sarah Mitchell in 1870. Teller at the Wagga Wagga branch of the Australian Joint Stock Bank in the 1870s (WWA Apr 13, 1870; and WWE June 19, 1872); at Balranald by 1875 (WWA July 17, 1875); transferred from Balranald to take charge at the Urana branch in 1880 (WWA Apr 15, 1880); transferred to manage a branch at Wentworth in 1885 (WWA Feb 28, 1885); and by 1903 working at the Australian Joint Stock Bank, Manly, Sydney. Good cricketer; treasurer of the Wagga Wagga Cricket Club in 1870; and also played for Urana. Died at Manly on May 1, 1926 (Rita Tompson). Children: Frederick Lawrence James; and Edith Isobel.

TOMPSON, Frederick Anslow Son of Charles and Elizabeth. Born at 16 Hunter Street, Sydney, on December 12, 1814; and baptized on January 15, 1815 at St Phillip's Church (Mutch Index). Married Eliza Esther Pearson* on April 2, 1836 (Eliza's 19th birthday) with the consent of parents at St Mathew's Church, Windsor. Pastoralist; brought stock to "Eunonhareenyha", "Oura" and "Bilda" for his father and often stayed with the shepherds

hutkeepers supervise; to superintendant for Campbell at "Kimo" in 1843 (AONSW X811 Reel 2748); but by 1844 at "Eunonhareenyha"-"Oura"; one of the sixteen licenced pastoralists (father, Charles, was another) of Lachlan and Murrumbidgee Pastoral Districts who asked for the establishment of a Court of Petty Sessions at Wagga Wagga in 1847. Suffered from the great commercial depression; and compelled to part with the part of pastoral greater properties (Garland p.121). Appointed one of the first magistrates of the district on June 16, 1847; and from August 10 (when Wagga Wagga Bench first sat) until June 5, 1849 sat on the bench nineteen times (WWBB). Relinquished duties as Justice of the Peace to take up duties as Clerk of Petty Sessions in November 1848 (SMH Nov 25, 1848) at a salary of one hundred pounds a year. Remained Clerk of Petty Sessions until the arrival of the Police Magistrate, Henry Baylis*, in 1858. Built home, "Waterview", on crown land about 1849 and took up residence in Wagga Wagga; requested that he be allowed to purchase the land on August 22, 1854; and governor agreed by February 1855 (Colonial Secretary to Commissioner of Crown Lands; AONSW 4/3612); and by January 1859 had purchased the two acres, two roods and sixteen perches the crown without competition at eight pounds an acre, two streets having to be redesigned to suit his requirements. Also purchased 147 acres, two roods in May 1855 (WWBB). Storekeeper; managed store owned by Robert Davison* till 1855; then established own store with younger brother, Edwin Tompson and Co or Australian Warehouse), а weatherboard store in Fitzmaurice Street and Little Gurwood Street (later Sturt Street); ran a multi purpose business; held wine and spirit licence from at least July 22, 1856; renewed Jan 1, 1857 (WWBB). Auctioneers and general commission agents from at least

1857 (GH Jan 3, 1857). Also made arrangements for carrying on a limited banking business from 1855 (GH Aug 18, 1855; and Gormly WWE Feb 19, 1916). One of the prime movers in the establishment of the town of Wagga Wagga. First Post Master with a salary of fifteen pounds per annum until succeeded by George Forsyth* on January 1, 1858. Agent for the A.M.P. Society at Wagga Wagga in 1849. Crown Land Agent conducted the first sale of Wagga Wagga land in the town. Initiated the movement for establishment of the Church of England in Wagga Wagga (GH Nov 3, 1855; and WWE Oct 30, 1858). Secretary to the Board of Local Patrons which tried to establish a National School 1849-52. Appointed District Registrar at Wagga Wagga in 1856 (GG 1856 p.1030, Gormly Files). Prominent among organisers of race meetings in in 1850s. Assisted the establishment of Mechanics' Institute which was launched on July 20, 1859; and promised to make two rooms of his store available for library meetings free of charge building erected; president for a while (WWE May 5, 1866); and, Forsyth*, with George first of the Mechanics' trustees Institute (WWE May 23, 1874). Subscribed five guineas (and his wife another five guineas) to the widowed and fatherless fund in 1855 (WWBB); ten pounds towards the reward for incendiarism premises perpetrated on Patrick Fennell* in 1859; pounds subscribed fifty electric telegraph in 1859; and subscribed five pounds to Michael's Church, Wagga Wagga, 1859. Signed petition to William Macleay* to represent district; and chaired dinner for William Macleay at Australian Hotel (WWE June 11, 1859). Member of provisional committee formed to take preliminary steps re getting bridge pontoon built Murrumbidgee River (WWE Sept 10, 1859); and was one of founding directors of the Wagga Wagga Bridge Company. Chaired the

meeting to inaugurate telegraph Wagga Wagga. Largely responsible for the establishment of Wagga Wagga Hospital and was its first secretary (Morris ADB pp.3, 6, 7, 9 12, 13, 14, 17, 118, 201-203, 204 & 223). Appointed a Justice of the Peace in April 1866 (SMH Apr 23, 1866); sat on the Bench for the first time on May 14; and sat frequently thereafter. Clashed with other prominent townsmen including Samuel Hawkins*; and once horsewhipped Hawkins over statements he made in the Wagga Express. Mortgagers foreclosed on everything he owned in 1869; and his home, stores and land (all contained in river frontage block Sturt-Fitzmaurice-Kincaid Streets) all auctioned. Prominent in movement to have Wagga Wagga incorporated as a town; appointed Town Clerk at one hundred pounds a year of first newly elected council; and remained in the position for twelve years (Edney p.81). At the same time he continued to contribute to other institutions, sitting frequently as magistrate; appointed coroner on October 26, 1872 (WWA Nov 2, 1872); appointed secretary of Murrumbidgee Pastoral Association on May 20, 1874 (WWE May 23, 1874); appointed secretary and treasurer of the Wagga Wagga Building Society on February 24, 1870 at a salary of fifty pounds per annum (WWA Feb 26, 1870); and secretary of the Wagga Wagga Benefit Building and Investment Society in 1874. Left Wagga Wagga in 1882 to retire in Sydney; notified council of intention to resign June 23, 1882 (WWA June 24, 1882); and resigned as coroner December 1882 (WWA Dec 9, 1882). Resided at No 4 Hawley Terrace, Liberty Street, South Kingston. Died (heart disease) on May 8, 1884 at the age of sixty-nine; buried Anglican Portion, Waverly Cemetery; his estate sequestrated (SMH May 9, 1884). Children: Frederick Charles; Henry Edward; Eliza Sarah; Elizabeth Ann; Emily Clara; Arthur William; and Frank Pearson.

Charles TOMPSON, Frederick Charles Eldest son of Frederick Anslow and Eliza Esther. Born "Clydesdale" on December and Eliza 1836. Educated at King's School, Parramatta, and then lived at Wagga Wagga helping his father in the store and on the property. Various employment; contract to convey mails on horseback from and to Tarcutta and Wagga Wagga, once a week in January 1853 for seventy pounds (GH Jan 1, 1853); and for one hundred and twenty pounds in 1855. Supplied rations to police 1853-57 (WWBB). Poundkeeper in the 1860s. Inspector of Nuisances in the 1870s; dismissed for neglect of duties on November 4, 1875 (WWE Nov 6, 1875) but reappointed in 1877 when Keane resigned (T&CJ June 9, 1877). Clerk in the 1880s. Subscribed five pounds to the electric telegraph in 1859 (WWE Mar 12, 1859). One of the founders of the Wagga Wagga Cricket Club established in 1859 and the secretary till he left town July 27, 1858. Enjoyed horseracing and his horse, "Tall Boy" came second in the Hurdle Races at North Wagga Wagga Races at John Fennell's in 1859 (WWE Jan 8, 1859). Signed petition to William Macleay* requesting him to stand as a candidate for parliament in 1859. Secretary of Mechanics' Institute in 1872 (WWA May 8, 1872; and WWE May 1874). Married Maria, youngest daughter of Mrs Mary M. Robinson of Johnson Street, Wagga Wagga on January 14, 1863; married at "Woodbine Cottage" in Johnston Street with Reverend Samuel Fox* officiating (SMH Feb 3, 1863). About 1887 moved his family to Irish Town (now Bankstown, Sydney); built a house on property at East Hills which he renamed "Ferndale" from Bonniton Park (inherited from his father); grazed cattle; and erected a school house where his daughter, Jessie, ran a private school for sixpence a week while his wife, Maria, taught sewing there. Died on December 15, 1909 at "Clydesville", Surrey Hills;

${f T}$

Anglican Portion, Rookwood Cemetery. Children: Frederick Tertius; Henry William; Grace Ethel; Jessie Maud; Alice Emily; Clarence Anslow; Norman Harvey; and Augustus Charles.

TOMPSON, Frederick Charles Hessel ("Hessel") Only son of Frederick Tertius. Born at 609 George Street, Sydney, on December 17, 1898. Attended Wagga Wagga High School; dux in 1916; obtained Leaving Certificate (DA Dec 15, 1916). Junior Clerk in the Clerk of Petty Sessions' Office, Wagga Wagga. Enlisted at Wagga Wagga on October 12, 1917 during World War I; left Sydney on the S.S. Persie on March 21, 1918 via New Zealand, Panama, New York and London; served in England and France with the Australian Engineer Reinforcements, the Australian Vetinerary Hospital and the Third Australian Field Company Engineers; returned on S.S. Takada, leaving England on July 18, 1919 via Suez, Colombo, Fremantle and arriving in Melbourne on September 7, 1919; overland to Sydney, arriving on September 8, 1919; arrived in Wagga Wagga on September 11, 1919 and was met by the Soldiers' Reception Committee; discharged on October 1, 1919; listed on the Memorial Arch, Wagga Wagga (AWM Nominal Roll; Records Office, Australian Military Forces per Rita Tompson; and DA Oct 20, 1917; Nov 1, 1917; May 30, 1918; July 13, 1918; May 6, 1919; Aug 5, 1919; and Sept 11 & 12, 1919). Resumed duties in Wagga Wagga Clerk of Petty Sessions' Office (DA Oct 2, 1919; and Aug 18, 1921). Later Clerk of Petty Sessions at Leeton; Murwillumbah (DA Sept 23, 1921; and Mar 21, 1923); Bathurst; Junee (DA Jan 27, 1927); and Murrurundi (DA Mar 5, 1927). Magistrate at Lismore, Central (Sydney) and finally Sutherland (from where he retired) from 1953 to 1958. Represented the Australian Army in cricket against England; represented his regiment in Army Boxing; also a good footballer (League) and swimmer. Appointed

secretary of the Wagga Wagga branch of R.S.S.I.L.A. on resignation of S. Wild in November 1919; and on the committee of the newly formed A.I.F. Cricket Team in Wagga Wagga in 1920 (DA Aug 20, 1920). Continued to be an ardent follower of sport. Married Lorna May Stinson* on March 10, 1923 at St Anne's Church of England, Strathfield (DA Mar 21, 1923). Lived at Bexley. Retired from the Bench in 1958; testimonial dinner at Astron Ballroom Gymea attended by about 250. Died at St George Hospital, Kogarah, on April 21 (or 26?), 1974 at the age of seventy-five (information from Ann Bannister-Tyrell). Children: Clive Frederick; Maxwell Ross; and Ann Bannister-Tyrell.

TOMPSON, Frederick Lawrence James
Son of Frank Pearson Tompson.
Born at Wagga Wagga on May 1,
1871 (SMH May 17, 1871). Married
Healer Larnach in 1895. Employed
at Union Bank in Sydney in 1913.
Died on December 26, 1919 (Rita
Tompson and Adele Whitman).

TOMPSON, Frederick Tertius of Frederick Charles. Born at Wagga Wagga on April 20, 1865. Attended Wagga Wagga Public School (WWE Feb 1, 1873). School (WWE Feb 1, Assistant at the Wagga Wagga Post Office (WWA Mar 8, 1883; Nov 9, 1883; and Feb 5, 1884); and promoted to Hay in 1885 (WWA Feb 28, 1885). Accountant at the Union Bank, Wagga Wagga, for about thirty years; transferred to Head Office Staff in November 1922 (DA Oct 5, 1918; Feb 28, 1920; May 11, 1921; June 3, 1922; and Nov 14, 1922). Lived at "Kimo", Best Street, Wagga Wagga; and later at "Kimo", Glover Street, Mosman, Sydney. Married Martha Annie Rose on December 8, 1895 at Eden after an engagement lasting seven years. footballer and cricketer. Member of Riverina Eisteddfod Society (DA Nov 8, 1922); the Literary Institute (DA Aug 12, 1913); the High School Association (DA May 13, 1915); and St John's Club (DA July 6, 1914). Died at Katoomba

on March 25, 1957 at the age of ninety-one; Anglican Portion, Rookwood Cemetery. Children: Frederick Charles Hessell; and Winifred Rose.

TOMPSON, Frederick William Son of Arthur William and Lizzie. Born on October 26, 1878. Married Emily Page Ducker. Dentist at Neutral Bay, Sydney. Died at Neutral Bay on February 28, 1949 (Rita Tompson). Children: Ronald Arthur John; Frederick Ernest Ralph; Alan Reginald; and Hugh Maxwell.

TOMPSON, Grace Ethel Daughter of Frederick Charles. Born on November 20, 1875. Attended Wagga Wagga Superior Public School (WWA Feb 13, 1883). Spinster. Died on May 27, 1954; buried Rookwood Cemetery.

TOMPSON, Hannah Wife of Charles; daughter of James Morris (noncommissioned officer, 102nd regiment) and Elizabeth. Died at Stanmore on January 12, 1874 at the age of sixty-nine; buried Elizabeth Street Cemetery. No issue.

TOMPSON, Henrietta Wife of Alfred Fulton; only daughter of William Buchanan Esq M.D. of Belfast, Ireland. Died in Windsor on May 1, 1897 (SMH May 12, 1897).

TOMPSON, Henry Edwin Second son of Frederick Anslow and Eliza Esther. Born at Quakers Hill on March 19, 1838; and baptized on July 30, 1838 by the Reverend Henry Stiles (BDM). Lived at "Waterview", Wagga Wagga and Gumly Gumly, Wagga Wagga. Account with the Australian Joint Stock Bank, Wagga Wagga, 1860-61 (Ledger). Married Martha Susannah Bourke* nee Best on March 21, 1862 at the residence of his uncle, Edward Charles Pearson*, Wagga Wagga (Cox Reminiscences). Storekeeper in 1863; and later purchased O'Brien's Creek for fifteen hundred pounds the same day Pearson bought Sandy Creek. Good cricketer; and enjoyed horseracing, racing his horse, "Tarantalus" at the North Wagga Wagga Races in January 1859 (WWE Jan 8, 1859). Signed petition to William Macleay* asking him to represent the electorate in April 1859; and contributed two pounds towards the construction of St Michael's Church, Wagga Wagga, by 1859. Died (killed by a fall from his horse) on January 30, 1867 at the age of twenty-nine; buried Anglican Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery. No children.

TOMPSON, Henry William Second son of Frederick Charles. Born at Wagga Wagga on June 17, 1867. Attended Wagga Wagga Public School. Played cricket for Newtown and football for Mechanics' Club in the 1880s; played football for Wagga Wagga against Junee in 1885 (WWA Aug 18 & 25, 1885); and against Albury on June 20, 1887 (WWA June 16, 1887). Also a member of the Rowing Club and the Bicycle Club. Died in tragic circumstances on December 9, 1909 in Sydney; buried Anglican Portion, Rookwood Cemetery.

TOMPSON, Jane Second wife of Charles formerly Armitage nee Morris; daughter of James Morris (N.S.W. Corps) and his defacto wife, Elizabeth Watts. Born in Sydney in 1794. Married (1) Charles Armitage in Sydney on December 13, 1810. Married (2) Charles Tompson*. Died at "Clydesdale", Church St, Surry Hills, on October 29, 1871 at the age of seventy-seven; buried Devonshire Street Cemetery (Mutch Index).

TOMPSON, Jessie Maude Daughter of Frederick Charles. Born on January 5, 1873. Attended Wagga Wagga Public School. Married Frederick Richard Seeley at St Saviour's Church, Punchbowl, on July 2, 1902. Died on April 22, 1963 at Dulwich Hill, Sydney; Rookwood Crematorium.

TOMPSON, Laura Alice Daughter of Frederick Anslow and Eliza Esther. Born on December 29, 1856

at Wagga Wagga. Married William Scott* at Gunning on November 9, 1878.

TOMPSON, Lorna May Wife of Frederick Charles Hessel ("Hessel") nee Stinson. Died in 1967.

TOMPSON, Louisa Anne Daughter of Edwin Hervey. Born at Wagga Wagga on December 11, 1856. Died on April 23, 1902 at the home of her sister, Mrs C.B. Minnett*.

TOMPSON, Maria Wife of Frederick Charles; daughter of William Robinson and Mary Maria Robinson. Governess. Died in 1901 at Marrickville, New South Wales; buried at Rookwood.

TOMPSON, Martha Annie Wife of Frederick Tertius; daughter of Charles Rose Esq of Markshall, England. Born on October 11, 1869. Died on October 14, 1937 at the age of sixty-eight.

TOMPSON, Martha Susannah Wife of Henry Edwin formerly Bourke nee Best. Married (3) Charles Edward Scriven*.

TOMPSON, Norman Harvey Son of Frederick Charles. Born on September 16, 1884. Married Adela Martha Vint Lawton at East Hills on September 8, 1909. Died on October 27, 1956 at South Sydney; Rookwood Crematorium.

TOMPSON, Robert John Son of Clive Henry. Accountant, C.B.C. Bank, Wagga Wagga, in August 1955 and February 1961; and then transferred to Manilara as manager. Lived in Trevor Street, South Wagga Wagga. Died on July 27, 1984 (Information from Millie Tompson). Wife: Millie. Children: Bruce Henry; and James Robert.

TOMPSON, Sarah Wife of Frank Pearson Tompson nee Mitchell; sister of R.J. Mitchell and Mrs Phineas Hann. Member of the choir at St John's Church of England, Wagga Wagga. Died at Manly, Sydney, on February 14, 1913 (DA Feb 18, 1913).

TOMPSON, Stephen John ("Tim") Third son of Edwin Henry and Ann Jane. Born on January 4, 1855. Clerk, Bank of New South Wales, in the 1870s (WWE Aug 23, 1873). Well known cricketer in Wagga Wagga for many years; played for Wagga Wagga against Tumut, Adelong, Cootamundra, Burrangong, Albury, Little Billabong and Goulburn from 1874; excellent bowler and hard hitting batsman, once carrying his bat for 163 not out in October 1876; won several trophies; represented Murrumibgee 22 v Australian XI in March 1878; played for Wagga v Shaw's Wagga District 22 English XI in January 1885; on the committee of the Wagga Wagga Cricket Club (WWE Sept 8, 1875); and District Cricket Selector in 1892 (while still playing for Wagga Wagga). Bachelor. Employed "Deepwater" station from c.1903; and continued to play cricket (for Currawarna). Died on May 6, 1928 at the age of seventy-three after a short illness; buried Anglican Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (DA May 8, 1928).

TOMPSON, William Hervey Son of Edwin Hervey and Ann Jane. Born on October 10, 1852; and baptized on January 6, 1853 by H.H. Bobart at St John's Church, Parramatta. Accidentally shot while duck shooting in 1870 (WWA Feb 19, 1870). Clerk at the Australian Joint Stock Bank, Wagga Wagga (WWA Jan 19, 1882). Played cricket for the Wagga Wagga Cricket Club. Also enjoyed pigeon shooting.

TOMPSON, Winifred Rose Daughter of Frederick Tertius and Martha Ann. Born at Wagga Wagga on October 31, 1896. Attended Wagga Wagga High School; in 1914 presented the headmaster of Wagga Wagga High, Mr Armstrong, on the behalf of the school with a handsomely framed and illuminated photograph enlargement with inset photos of members of the teaching

staff, a group of students and High School buildings (DA Dec 17, 1914). Attended Teachers Training College and trained in music 1915-18; passed with distinction; awarded scholarships (WWE Feb 10, 1917; DA Feb 9, 1917; and DA Mar 2, 1918). Teacher; first teaching appointment, Junior Staff, Wagga Wagga Girls High, 1919; West Maitland Girls High 1919; North Sydney Girls High 1922; Cleveland St and St George Girls High 1924-26; Cleveland St and Sydney 1933-36; Lecturer at Teachers College, Sydney 1936; Hornsby and Fort St Girls High 1939; North Sydney and Neutral Bay Girls High 1940; Lecturer at Teachers College 1940. Studying under Roland Foster of the Conservatorium of Music in 1926 and obtained her diploma of licentiate of the Associate Board of the R.A.M. and R.C.M. in Sydney (DA Dec 15, 1926). Resigned in 1940 to marry John David Calvert. Died in Sydney on April 26, 1980. No natural born children but several step-children from her husband's first marriage (information from Rita Tompson).

TONKIN, Albert S. Enlisted by the end of January 1915 during World War I (DA Feb 11, 1915; and Oct 30, 1915); in hospital in Mesopotamia in 1917 (DA Oct 31, 1917). Brother of: Thomas; William H.; and E.J.

TONKIN, E.J. Fruit merchant, confectioner, Baylis Street, Newtown, Wagga Wagga (Robertson, 1914). Brother of Albert S. and William H.

TONKIN, Frank Lived in Thorn Street, Wagga Wagga, in 1923. Daughter: Gwen Helen.

TONKIN, Gwen Helen Daughter of Frank. Died in 1923 at the age of seven months; buried Catholic Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (DA Apr 27 & 28, 1923).

TONKIN, Mrs J.G. Eldest daughter of Ebenezer Shaw*.

TONKIN, Thomas Enlisted in Sydney in 1916 during World War I; wounded on the western front in 1917; returned to Australia in 1919. Brother of: E.J.; and Albert S.

TONKIN, Mrs W.M. Member of the Provisional Committee, Ambulance Service, Wagga Wagga (DA May 12, 1925).

TONKIN, William Henry Enlisted during World War I; promoted to second lieutenant before leaving Australia and to first lieutenant in France; 4th Battalion; two years active service; killed in action in France on May 7, 1917 at the age of twenty-nine (DA May 26, 1917).

TONKIN, William McIntosh Manager of the Commonwealth Bank, Wagga Wagga, succeeding T.H. Slatyer* in 1920 (DA Aug 9, 1920; May 31, 1921; and Feb 2, 1922).

TOOGOOD, W.G. Enlisted during World War I.

TOOHEY, Agnes Lived at The Rock and then North Wagga Wagga. Married Grantley Felton Pratt* (DA Feb 11, 1927). Sister of: James F.; and John.

TOOHEY, Mrs Honorah Resided in Wagga Wagga from c.1880. Died on September 16, 1917 at the age of eighty years and nine months; buried Catholic Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (DA Sept 17 & 18, 1917). Children: Mrs D. Maloney (Fitzhardinge Street, Wagga Wagga); and Mrs Hill (Lismore).

TOOHEY, J. Enlisted during World War I; listed on the Memorial Arch, Wagga Wagga.

TOOHEY, John Thomas Died on April 8, 1959 at the age of seventy-seven; buried Catholic Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWMC).

TOOLE, Daniel Took up a station on Kyeamba Creek, with his brother, Thomas ("Toole's Creek" Station) about same time as their

neighbours, Joseph and John Cox*, settled at "Livingstone Gully" about 1846; later sold to Patrick Moran*.

TOOLE, John Farmer, Wagga Wagga district (NSW Dir, 1903).

TOOLE, Patrick Complained that Duncan Menzies*, superintendant at "Eunonyhareenyha" station, had refused to give him a certificate of discharge, November 6, 1849 (WWBB).

TOOLE, Thomas Took up a station on Kyeamba Creek, Wagga Wagga district, with his brother, Daniel, c.1846.

TOOTH, Benjamin Reuban Business manager. Attended the meeting held to form the Wagga Wagga Chamber of Commerce in 1936 (DA Apr 18, 1986 p.3). Treasurer of the Wagga Wagga Lawn Tennis Club 1929-34 and 1939-46 (Elphick pp.30f). Member of the Wagga Wagga Base Hospital Board 1932-61, treasurer for many years and later a life member (Morris ADB p.267).

TOOTH, Emma Neice of John. Lived at Tumut, New South Wales. Married James Egan Wall* at Nimbow, Tumut, on January 6, 1845 (BDM).

TOOTH, John Pastoralist, "Tarrabandra" and "Bendenderra" (Murrumbidgee District); and "Woolondool", "Hulong" and "Moonmoon curra" (Lachlan District) in the 1840s.

TOOTH, Owen William Enlisted on October 12, 1914 during World War I; lieutenant, 2nd Light Horse; killed in action on December 3, 1917; listed on the Honour Roll of the Wagga Experiment Farm (DA Jan 1, 1919).

TOPHAM, Benjamin George Eldest son of G. Possibly a saddler; employed by Benyon, then R. McAlister and later T. McAlister opposite the Royal Hotel, Wagga Wagga. Died at Goulburn, New South Wales, in April 1925 at the

age of seventy-five, leaving a widow, one son and two daughters (DA Apr 4, 1925). Daughters: Mrs Os Grant; and Mona.

TOPHAM, Francis Roy ("Roy")
Employee of D. Copland* and Co,
Wagga Wagga. Then manager of the
Harden-Murrumburrah branch of T.
& G. Barnes. Later purchased a
storekeeping business at
Bethungra (DA Aug 22, 1919; and
Sept 30, 1919). Killed in a motor
car accident in 1921 (DA Oct 12 &
15, 1921).

TOPHAM, George Hotelkeeper, Bridge Hotel, Wagga Wagga, and later at Goulburn, New South Wales. Children: Benjamin George; Frederick; Arthur; William; George; Frank; and Thomas.

TOPHAM, V. Enlisted during World War I; bugler, 17th Battalion; after training four months he was invalided home with appendicitus prior to the battalion leaving for the Dardanelles (DA July 10, 1915).

TOPPIN, John Lived in the Murrumbidgee District in 1859; contributed ten pounds towards the construction of St Michael's Church, Wagga Wagga, by 1859.

TORRENS, Miss Daughter of Reverend Arthur. Engaged to Ernest T. Lyons* in 1919 (DA July 16, 1919).

TORRENS, Reverend Arthur from the "Old Country" c.1912. Presbyterian Minister at Wagga Wagga from 1912-15; able and forceful preacher; inducted on December 4, 1912 (DA Dec 5, 1912). Left for Newcastle in 1915 (DA Nov 9 & 17, 1915); afterwards served at Strathfield, Sydney, and Perth, Western Australia. Appointed Moderator of the Presbyterian Church in Western Australia c.1930. Deep interest in the civic life of Wagga Wagga; and a member of the Patriotic Fund Committee during World War I. Died at Perth, Western

Australia, on March 22, 1930 (DA Mar 24, 1930).

TORTERSHELL, William Wardsman, Wagga Wagga Hospital 1873-80; negligent, inattentive to patients and frequently absent from duty; dismissed in 1880 (Morris ADB pp.17, 122, 149f & 155; WWA Mar 11, 1874; June 3, 1874; and Feb 12, 1876).

TORTERSHELL, Mrs William Matron, Wagga Wagga Hospital 1873-80; diligent worker (Morris ADB pp.17, 122, 149f & 155; WWA Mar 11, 1874; June 3, 1874; and Feb 12, 1876).

TOTTEN, David Born in Ireland. Emigrated to Australia when quite young. Lived in Sydney and then Goulburn, New South Wales. Married Christiana McKinnon. Moved to Wagga Wagga after trying his luck at the goldfields. Competant tradesman employed by John Gray at Cowabbee, on the Wagga Experiment Farm and at "Eunonyhareenyha" station and on other big works. Lived in North Wagga Wagga (Henry Street) for thirty-five years. Died at the Wagga Wagga District Hospital on December 19, 1924 at the age of seventy-nine; buried Anglican Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (DA Dec 20 & 22, 1924). Children: David; and William.

TOTTEN, David Son of David. Attended North Wagga Public School in the 1890s; played cricket. Living in Queensland in 1924.

TOTTEN, William Son of David. Living in Sydney in 1924.

TOUT, S. Married Florence Hunter* at St John's Church of England, Wagga Wagga, in 1899 (WWA July 20, 1899).

TOUZEL, Louis Licensee, Albury Hotel, Wagga Wagga, 1888-94 (Burch).

TOWNER, Charles Leslie Youngest son of Stephen. Attended South Wagga Public School. Died after being ill "some time" in April 1920 at the age of eleven; buried Methodist Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (DA Apr 5 & 6, 1920).

TOWNER, Elizabeth Jane Died on June 21, 1896 at the age of twenty-four; buried Presbyterian Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWMC).

TOWNER, Frederick George Son of S.J. Attended South Wagga Public School. Enlisted on July 21, 1915 during World War I; gunner, Trench Mortar Battery, 1st Divisional Ammunition Column; sailed in September 1915; wounded in France in 1917; died of wounds in hospital in Birmingham, England, on September 19, 1917, the day before his 23rd birthday; buried Stourbridge, England; listed on Soldiers' Memorial and the Memorial Arch, Wagga Wagga (DA Aug 25, 1917; Sept 29, 1917; and Sept 18, 1922; and WWMC).

TOWNER, Leslie G. Died on April 1, 1920 at the age of eleven; buried Wesleyan Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery.

TOWNER, Mary E. Probably the wife of Stephen J. Died on April 11, 1952 at the age of eightytwo; buried Wesleyan Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWMC).

TOWNER, Stephen Lived in Morgan Street in 1920. Son: Charles Leslie.

TOWNER, Stephen J. Died on November 9, 1952 at the age of eighty-two; buried Wesleyan Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWMC).

TOWNER, William James Attended South Wagga Public School. Enlisted on November 18, 1914 during World War I; private, 13th Battalion; returned to Australia on October 20, 1915; listed on the Memorial Arch, Wagga Wagga (AWM Nominal Roll).

TOWNSEND, J.L. Volunteered for the "Kangaroo" contingent during World War I; rejected.

TOWNSEND, Norman John ("Dick")
Born on August 23, 1900. Died on
August 10, 1924 after a fall from
his bicycle (DA Aug 11, 1924).

TOWNSEND, William Horse trainer, Wagga Wagga. Children: William James; and Sarah.

TOWNSEND, William James Son of William. Born on February 11, 1899. Well known cross country horseman. Died on May 25, 1927; buried Catholic Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (DA May 28, 1927).

TOWZELL, George Lived in Edward Street, Wagga Wagga. Married a daughter of P. Clear*. Unable to walk after an accident c.1913 on the wharves in Sydney. Died on May 12, 1921 at the age of thirty-six; buried Catholic Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (DA May 14, 1921). Children: Edward George (9); and Minerva May (7).

TOZWZELL, Ted Educated at St Mary's. Employed at the Wagga Wagga Post Office. Later owned newsagency in Fitzmaurice Street, Wagga Wagga and then newsagency in Baylis Street, Wagga Wagga. Married Kath Ryan* at St Mary's Cathedral in 1938. Celebrated 50th Wedding Anniversary in October 1988 (DA Oct 6, 1988 p.1).

TOY, Cecil William ("Cec") Born in Adelaide, South Australia, on August 30, 1905. Came to Wagga Wagga in 1939. Businessman; owned many successful businesses and hotels in Wagga Wagga for over fifty years including Wagga Hotel the Australian Hotel. Alderman on the Wagga Wagga City Council for twelve years 1959-71. Member and chairman of Southern County Riverina Council. Board Director, of the Murrumbidgee Dairy Company twenty-nine years and for the Chairman of Directors for ten years. Served on the Committee of the Murrumbidgee Turf Club and later a life member. Major benefactor of the Forrest Centre for the elderly where he donated

the chapel. Also made substantial donations to the renovations to Smith Family Welfare Centre in Wagga Wagga in 1986 and it was named after him. Member of the Riverina Murray Institute's finance and buildings and grounds committee 1975-80 and both he and his wife, Kathleen, prominent supporters of the creative and performing arts in Wagga Wagga for many years. Donated \$25,000 to the Riverina Murray Institute for Higher Education (later Charles Sturt University) for the purchase and installation of an electric organ. Awarded honorary degree by the Riverina Murray Institute of Higher Education in 1987 (DA Oct 18, 1986; and Apr 8, 1987 p.3). Awarded the award of a Member of the Order of Australia Day Honours List. Toy Place, Tolland, Wagga Wagga, was named after him in 1977 (Ellis p.100).

TOYSBIN, Frederick Murdered on January 1, 1906 at the age of thirty (WWDH Reg).

TOZER, Charles Enlisted during World War I; sailed in May 1916 with Carmichael's first contingent; promoted to corporal; returned to Australia in 1919 (DA Aug 7, 1919; DA Sept 6, 1919; and WWE July 15, 1916).

TOZER, Charles Richard Only son of T.R. Died at the Wagga Wagga District Hospital (appendicitis) on August 29, 1927 at the age of ten; buried Anglican Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (DA Aug 30, 1927).

TOZER, T.R. Lived at "Bull's Run", Narrandera Road. Son: Charles Richard.

TRACEY, Charles Henry Died on February 3, 1971 at the age of eighty-three; buried Anglican Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery.

TRADER, Cornelius A retired sea captain. Supervised the erection of the school building in Wagga Wagga at the site of the Riverine

Club (Garland p.17). Played cricket.

TRADER, Thomas Line Inspector, Wagga Wagga Telegraphic Office, in 1868 (PO).

TRAILL, George Walker Enlisted on January 13, 1915 during World War I; private, 1st Division Trench Mortor Battery; returned to Australia on August 9, 1919 (AWM Nominal Roll; and DA Feb 11, 1915).

TRANTER, J. Enlisted during World War I.

TREACY, Catherine Wife of Martin; daughter of Major Dowling of Castle Connell, County Limerick. Emigrated with her brother, Richard, a well known contractor in Melbourne, Victoria, in 1838. Died in 1891.

TREACY, James Born in Beechworth, Victoria. Moved to Wagga Wagga with his parents at the age of ten. Married Sarah Ann Woods. Champion pigeon shot at Wagga Wagga in the 1890s. Died at the Gundagai Hospital in Janaury 1922 at the age of fifty-six (DA Jan 20, 1922). Children: Bert; Charles; Fred; Eileen; John Henry A. ("Jack"); and Jim.

TREACY, Jim Son of James. Enlisted during World War I; aviator; captain.

TREACY, John Henry A. ("Jack")
Son of James. Enlisted on July 3,
1916 during World War I;
lieutenant; attached to 69th
Squadron, the Royal Flying Corps
(AWM Nominal Roll; and DA June 3,
1918); seems to have died of
wounds in 1919 (DA July 4, 1941).

TREACY, John Thomas Son of Martin. Brewer. Genial good hearted man. Died in January 1887 at the age of forty (WWA Jan 22 & 25, 1887).

TREACY, Martin Born in county Rosscommon, Ireland, in 1817. Served apprenticeship to building trade in Dublin. Emigrated in

1839 on Westminster, landing in Melbourne, Victoria. Commenced business as a builder and contractor. Married Catherine Dowling. Moved to Geelong and built and ran a hotel; became wealthy; and took family on a trip to Europe for four years. Returned to Geelong in 1861 and four years later started business as a brewer, winning many prizes. Moved to Wagga Wagga in 1881 with sons, John and Martin, started the Murrumbidgee Brewery in the Esplanade. Lived in Best Street, Wagga Wagga. Died in January 1896; buried at Geelong (WWA May 16, 1893; and Jan 18, 1896; Morris NWWDHS No.247 June/July 1987; and Morris **The** Brewing Industry in Wagga).
Children: John Thomas; Richard
(Assistant to the Government Statistician, Victoria); Patrick (retired civil servant); Martin (Wagga Wagga); Mary (a nun); and Kathleen (Wagga Wagga).

TREACY, Martin Augustine Son of Martin. Brewer, Wagga Wagga. Brewery destroyed by fire in January 1896; arson suspected (WWA Jan 30, 1896; Feb 4, 1896; and Feb 8, 1896).

TREACY, Sarah Ann Wife of James; daughter of James Woods. Born near Maitland, New South Wales, in 1870. Tailoress, Wagga Wagga. Died in June 1941 at the age of seventy-one (DA June 30, 1941; and July 4, 1941).

TREADWELL, Edward Employed in the Railway Service. Married Maria Lynch* in 1888. Died in 1898 (DA Mar 24, 1925).

TREADWELL, Maria Wife of Edward formerly Lynch. Caretaker of the railway gates at the end of Junction Lane in Junee for several years; retired in 1922. Died in Junee in March 1925 (DA Nov 6, 1922; and Mar 24, 1925). Children: adopted son, Francis Flood; three deceased children born to Thomas Lynch; William Treadwell (Junee); John (Sydney); William (Sydney); and Mrs Byrne (Junee).

TREASURE, Alfred Licensee, Bird in Hand Hotel, 1879-81, 1884 and 1887 (Burch).

TREBILIO, William Lord Enlisted on December 28, 1914 during world War I; staff sergeant, 5th M.T.C.; returned to Australia on January 15, 1919 (AWM Nominal Roll; and DA Feb 11, 1915).

TREGEAR, E. Enlisted during World War I.

TRELOAR, L. President, Wagga Wagga Lawn Tennis Club 1969-76 (Elphick p.31).

TREMAIN, Alice May Born on April 20, 1915. Died on July 19, 1973.

TREMAIN, Clarrie ("Des") Died on June 14, 1968 at the age of seventeen; buried Anglican Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWMC).

TREMAIN, H.H. Enlisted during World War I.

TREMAIN, S.J. Sapper, Royal Australian Engineers. Died on May 31, 1971 at the age of sixty-three; buried Anglican Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery. Wife: Alice May. Children: Stan; Rex; and Clarrie ("Des").

TRESILIAN, Catherine Died on January 29, 1910 at the age of seventy-one.

TRESILIAN, Ethel Died on August 30, 1941.

TRESILIAN, John ("Jack")
Trooper, served in the Boer War
(WWA Dec 10, 1901).

TRESILIAN, Katherine Died on November 1, 1940.

TRESILIAN, Robert Born in Cork, Ireland. Emigrated to Australia as a child with his parents; spent five years in South Australia before coming to New South Wales. Farmer at Murraguldrie, Humula, in the Tarcutta district (Grenville,

1872). Died on November 9, 1918 at the age of seventy-eight, leaving three sons and eight daughters (DA Nov 11, 1918).

TRESILIAN, Robert A. Died on August 1, 1936 at the age of sixty-five.

TRESILIAN, Sarah Isabella Died on September 11, 1965 at the age of eighty-two.

TRETHEWY, Amelia Albon Probably a daughter of William Henry and Jane; sister of Henry William and Amy Clarice. Died on November 20, 1954 at the age of sixty; buried Wesleyan Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWMC).

TRETHEWY, Henry William Nephew of Mrs Carpenter. Probably a son of William Henry. Enlisted on May 11, 1916 during World War I; member of the "Kangaroo" contingent; private, 2nd Battalion; wounded twice in France; returned to Australia on May 1, 1919; listed on the Memorial Arch, Wagga Wagga (AWM Nominal Roll; DA Oct 11, 1918; and DA Nov 22, 1918).

TRETHEWY, Jane Wife of William. Died (peritonitus) on April 29, 1902 at the age of thirty-nine, leaving a widower and four children, the youngest only eight days old; buried Wesleyan Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWA May 1, 1902).

TRETHEWY, William Henry Lived in Collins Street, Wagga Wagga, in 1902. Died on December 16, 1914 at the age of fifty-four; buried Wesleyan Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWMC). Wife: Jane.

TREVELEIN, Lillian Pupil
Teacher, North Wagga Public
School, in 1909 (Morris NWPS
p.38).

TREVETHAN, Herbert Victor Born on September 30, 1906. Died on August 28, 1969; buried Methodist Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWMC).

TREWEEKE, J. Farmer at Nangus. Fought in the Boer War. Enlisted in World War I when he had a wife and three children (DA Sept 25, 1919).

TRIBE, Reginald Walter Member of Manchester Unity Independent Order of Oddfellows. Enlisted on August 31, 1915 during World War I; private, 6th Light Horse; returned to Australia on September 23, 1916 (AWM Nominal Roll; and DA Nov 1, 1917).

TRIM, Alice Wife of John Thomas nee Ryan. Lived in Edward Street, Wagga Wagga; and in Melbourne, Victoria, from 1921. Died at the Calvary Hospital, Wagga Wagga, after a long illness in July 1957 at the age of eighty-three (DA July 25, 1957).

TRIM, Alice Margaret ("Girlie") Eldest daughter of John Thomas. Married Charles Hardy* at St Hilary's Church of England, Kew, on July 11, 1922 (DA July 12 & 14, 1922).

TRIM, John Thomas Resided in Wagga Wagga from c.1901. Moved to Melbourne, Victoria, in 1921 (DA Feb 22, 1921). Well known patron of Murrumbidgee Turf Club and other race meetings in Wagga Wagga. Married Alice Ryan*. Died in Melbourne in February 1945 (DA Feb 20, 1945). Children: John Thomas; Alice Margaret ("Girlie"); and Mollie.

TRIM, John Thomas Elder son of John Thomas. Attended Scotch College, Melbourne, for five years and received a commercial training. Proficient at field sports and won a lot of trophies for swimming, cricket, football and athletics. Enlisted on September 5, 1916 during World War I at the age of nineteen; 8th Field Artillery Brigade; in France by July 1917; battery supported Australian advance in the Ypres section, Polygen Wood and Passchendaele in September and October 1917; died in France of and wounds received on March 30,

1918; listed on Soldiers' Memorial and the Memorial Arch, Wagga Wagga (DA Apr 8, 1918; and Sept 18, 1922).

TRIMBLE Returned soldier; employed at the Wagga Wagga branch of the New South Wales Government Savings Bank from 1917 (DA Aug 16, 1917).

TRIST, Ernest Attended Wagga Wagga High School; obtained his leaving certificate in 1916 (DA Dec 14, 1917). Enlisted during World War I; listed on the Memorial Arch, Wagga Wagga (DA Sept 4, 1918).

TRIST, Thomas Publican; Prince of Wales Hotel, Fitzmaurice Street, Wagga Wagga, in 1907.

TRITTON, D.W. Born in England. Anglican. Single. Labourer. Lived at Kurrajong. Died at the Wagga Wagga District Hospital on September 18, 1902 at the age of seventy-two (WWDH Reg).

TROLLOPE, William Member of the firm, Stephen, Trollope and Turner with Percival Sidney Francis Stephen* and Thomas Robert Turner; held an account with the Australian Joint Stock Bank, Wagga Wagga, 1860-61 (Ledger).

TROTTER Nurse; opened an obstetric home at 138 Morgan Street, Wagga Wagga (DA Aug 13, 1924).

TROY, James Married Elizabeth Sarah Ann Byrnes*.

TROY, Mary Probably the wife of Nicholas nee McNamara or Dillon. Subscribed one pound towards the construction of St Michael's Church, Wagga Wagga, by 1859. Lived at Kyeamba Creek in the early 1860s. Held an account with the Australian Joint Stock Bank, Wagga Wagga, 1860-61 (Ledger). Took over Toole's Creek Station from John Gordon* in 1867; 13,000 acres in 1870. Married Thomas Moloney (Wilkenson p.39).

TROY, Nicholas Settled at Kyeamba Creek with Tom Troy (probably a brother); after losing leasehold title to the run on Kyeamba Creek grazed cattle on part of what became "Book Book" station which they leased from John Smith* of Kyeamba. Subscribed nineteen pounds towards the construction of St Michael's Church, Wagga Wagga, by 1859. Married Mary McNamara or Dillon (perhaps a cousin of Mary Cox). Children: Patrick; Tom; and James and five others.

TROY, Patrick J. Son of Nicholas and Mary. Born on March 9, 1849; and baptized on May 5, 1850 by itinerant priest, Father Magennis (BDM). Grazier, Wagga Wagga district (NSW Dir, 1903).

TROY, Tom Settled at Kyeamba Creek with Nicholas Troy and later leased from John Smith*. Died in 1860 in a fatal horse riding accident (Wilkenson p.39).

TUBMAN, Alexander George Saddler; gave evidence re the fire at the Drill Hall in 1908 (WWA Oct 27, 1908).

TUBMAN, Harold Vernon Married Olive Mary Lysaught* on December 19, 1914.

TUBMAN, Irene M.C. Teacher, North Wagga Public School, 1912-18 (Morris NWPS p.40).

TUBMAN, Olive Mary Wife of Harold Vernon nee Lysaught. Died on May 23, 1975.

TUBMAN, Walter Henry Son of W.H.; grandson of A.G. Died on September 5, 1910 at the age of three years and nine months (WWA Sept 6, 1910).

TUCK, Arthur Captain of the Wagga Wagga Fire Brigade; appointed October 1912 (DA Oct 29, 1912; and July 3, 1917). Enlisted in March 1918 during World War I; lance corporal, 4th G.S.R.; invalided home from Cape Town with measles and bronchitis on September 9, 1918; listed on

the Memorial Arch, Wagga Wagga (AWM Nominal Roll; DA Mar 8, 1918; May 11, 1918; and Sept 24, 1918). Temporarily attached to Redfern Station and then and then reappointed Captain of the Wagga Wagga Fire Brigade in November 1919 (DA Nov 20, 1919). Married Miss Bradley. Member of the Murrumbidgee Lodge No 56 Independant Order of Oddfellows, Lodge Harmony; and Sailors and Soldiers Fathers Association. Fatal accident (falling down the stairs at the Empire Hall) on January 14, 1922 at the age of thirty-seven; left a wife and child; buried Anglican Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery; Guard of Honour formed by Wagga Wagga Fire Brigade, two members of the Wagga Wagga Police and returned soldiers (DA Jan 16 & 17, 1922; and Aug 10, 1926). Brother of: Percy Clarence; H.J. (James?); George M.; and R.M. (Sydney).

TUCK, W.J. Newsagency and tobacconist business, Baylis Street, Wagga Wagga; purchased from J.J. Curley* in 1917. Sold it in 1920 to well known Albury firm, Hewish and Radburn; and sold business next to Huthwaites to Blake's Busy Book Bazaar (DA May 4, 1917; Aug 7, 1920; Sept 18, 1920; and Dec 11, 1920).

TUCKER, Harold Thomas Wilkins
Resident of Turvey Park, Wagga
Wagga, for several years.
Secretary of South Wagga Progress
Association for many years. Died
on October 13, 1967 at the age of
eighty-eight; buried Wesleyan
Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery
(WWMC). Tucker Street, Turvey
Park, was named after him in the
1950s (Ellis p.101).

TUCKER, John Enlisted by the end of January 1915 during World War I (DA Feb 11, 1915).

TUCKER, Mary Eveline Died on December 30, 1974 at the age of ninety-five; buried Wesleyan Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWMC).

TULLOCH, Elizabeth Wife of Reverend William nee Douglas. Born in New Zealand. Lived at 81 Fox Street, Wagga Wagga. Splendid worker for the church, the Red Cross Society and other charitable institutions. Died on September 22, 1926; buried Presbyterian Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (DA Sept 23, 1926).

TULLOCH, Helen Elizabeth
Daughter of Reverend William and
Elizabeth. Died on April 30, 1960
at the age of seventy-one; buried
Presbyterian Portion, Wagga Wagga
Cemetery (WWMC).

TULLOCH, Jessie Daughter of Reverend William and Elizabeth. Married David Hamilton*.

TULLOCH, Reverend William Born Findhorn, Morayshire, Scotland, in April 1867. Emigrated to New Zealand in 1883. Moved to Victoria in 1885. Entered the Ministry of the Presbyterian Church as Home Missionery in 1892; moved to Queenstown, Tasmania, in 1920; to Victoria in 1909; Deniliquin in 1912; and came to Wagga Wagga in July 1916. Married Elizabeth Douglas in Victoria c.1887. Self sacrificing and cheerful. Founded the Wagga Wagga High School hostel for boys. Involved in patriotic work during World War I; member of the Repatriation and the Returned Committee Soldiers' Reception Committee; and was in favour of conscription (DA Nov 20, 1917). Died (pneumonia) on November 9, 1919; buried Presbyterian Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (DA Nov 10, 11 & 17, 1919). The hostel which opened in 1920 was called the Tulloch Hostel in his memory (DA Mar 8, 1928). Children: William Anthony (Victoria); Robert Thomas (Downside); John Douglas (Wagga Wagga); Jessie (Downside); Mrs S. Bromfield (Victoria); and Helen Elizabeth (Wagga Wagga).

TULLY, Maria Napier Wife of Mark; daughter of Robert L. Palmer and Elizabeth nee Tully. Born in Victoria in 1849. Died at

Wagga Wagga on September 12, 1881 at the age of thirty-two; buried Presbyterian Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWMC).

TULLY, Mark Son of David and Beatrice nee Robson. Born at Borrobal, Scotland, on July 17, 1840. Arrived in Melbourne, Victoria, on the **Great Britain** on December 24, 1861 with brothers, Robert and William. Worked in Victoria; then as overseer on "Illilliwa" station near Hay and later "Goonambil" station Billabong Creek near Urana; "Buckingbong" and finally "Warraweena" near Bourke. Married
(1) Maria Napier Palmer on December 26, 1867. Married (2) Annie McNeil Boyd in 1887. Died at Orange on July 5, 1918 at the age of seventy-seven. Children (1): Anna Maria; William; Elizabeth ("Bessie"); Davidena; Eleanor; Catherine; Alice Catherine; Edith Margaret; and Robert Henry. Children (2): Ethel M.; Walter; Mona McNeil; and Eileen A.

Son of David and TULLY, Robert Beatrice nee Robson. Born on May 1, 1843 at Borrobol, Scotland. Arrived in Melbourne, Victoria, on the **Great Britain** on December 24, 1861 with brothers, Mark and William. Joined Mark at "Illilliwa" station near Hay in 1865 and then moved to "Merungle" and then "Moolbong"; later at Victoria" "Lake station, Wentworth, New South Wales, which was purchased by Robert Tully and Co with 107,500 sheep, September 1882. Married (1) Annie Lillias Sutherland at Adelaide, South Australia, on March 9, 1878. Married (2) Georgina c.1888. Died Keighran Randwick, Sydney, on June 1914; buried Waverly Cemetery. Children (1) Walter Grant; and John Sutherland. Children Austin; and Mark Donald.

TULLY, Walter Robson Son of William Curry; born c.1866. Died (appendicitis) at Aberfeldie on May 11, 1886 at the age of nineteen; buried Presbyterian

Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWMC).

TULLY, William Son of David and Beatrice nee Robson. Born on November 4, 1835 at Borrobol, Parish of Kildonn, Sutherland-Scotland. Arrived in Melbourne, Victoria, on **Great** Britain on December 24, 1861 with brothers, Mark and Robert. Married Julia Walsh in 1862. Sheep manager at "Book Book", Tarcutta district in 1867 (Bailliere). Died at "Book Book" station on March 31, 1868 at the of thirty-two; buried Presbyterian Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWMC). Wife remarried and the children were brought up by the other members of the Tully family. Children: Thomas; Annie; Elizabeth ("Lizzie"); and Beatrice.

TULLY, William Curry Son of Walter and Jane. Born on May 23, 1831 at Altenduin in the Parish Kildonan, Sutherlandshire, Scotland. Migrated on Mermaid, arriving in Melbourne, Victoria, on October 20, 1856. Farmer in Victoria for five years. Returned to Scotland and married Catherine Robson on August 19, 1861. Returned to Victoria with his wife on the **Great Britain** on December 24, 1861. Managed "Pleasant Banks" station near Horsham for James Robertson and became well known and a competent judge of stock. Moved to the Wagga Wagga district in 1882 and took up selections. Settled at "Aberfeldie" station in Devlin's siding area (on original "Ganmain" Holding). Competent and successful farmer for fifteen years. Died on October 18, 1897; buried Presbyterian Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery; family moved to Narrandera and later Goulburn (Crago p.11). Children: Jessie Robson; Jane Curry; Ann Catherine; Walter Robson; William John Henry; Mark James; Margaret Eliza Beatrice; Anderson; George David.

TURLEY, Collins and Bakers, North Wagga Wagga, in 1881.

TURNBULL Head Nurse at the Wagga Wagga District Hospital; left in 1906 to take up the position of matron at Narrabri (WWA Apr 10 & 24, 1906).

TURNBULL, Alexander Eldest son of William; born at Violet Town. Teamster; then farmer at Ganmain for nine years, Tumbarumba for four years and Burrandana for twelve years. Lived in Wagga Wagga for sixteen years (possibly in Forsyth Street). Died on February 4, 1941 at the age of ninety-one; buried Presbyterian Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (DA Feb 5, 1941). Children: William Alexander; James Angus (Matong); Nat or Nigal (Wagga Wagga); Calvin; Mrs A.E. Fearne (Wagga Wagga); Mrs F.E. Smith (Cootamundra); Nurse Francis (Wagga Wagga); Nurse Iona (Wagga Wagga); Marion; and Mary (latter two seem to have married L.G. Cliff and F.E. Altroy).

TURNBULL, Mrs Alexander Daughter of Donald McKinnon. Lived at 160 Forsyth Street, Wagga Wagga in 1930.

TURNBULL, Edith Wife of William Alexander; daughter of Samuel Graham of Mangoplah.

TURNBULL, Isabella Mair Died on January 1, 1960 at the age of eighty-five; buried Church of Christ Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWMC).

TURNBULL, Joseph Died on October 14, 1953 at the age of eighty-one; buried Church of Christ Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWMC).

TURNBULL, R.H. Carpenter; volunteered for service in the Sudan War in 1885 (WWA Feb 19, 1885).

TURNBULL, Reverend R.M. Anglican minister; appointed rector of St John's Church, Wagga Wagga, in 1906 (WWA Mar 31, 1906).

TURNBULL, William Alexander Born in Dookie, Victoria; son of A. (Alexander?). Educated at Tocumwal. Farmer for several years; later linesman for Postal Department. Enlisted at Wagga Wagga on August 8, 1916 during World War I; private, 10th (later 3rd) Machine Gun Company; wounded twice; and badly gassed; in hospital in England in 1917; returned to Australia on May 11, 1919 (AWM Nominal Roll; and DA Aug 28, 1917). Married Edith Graham* in 1922. Died in the private hospital in Wagga Wagga on August 6, 1929 at the age of forty-two; buried Presbyterian Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (DA Aug 7 & 9, 1929).

TURNER Contributed one pounds towards the construction of St Michael's Church, Wagga Wagga, by 1859. Owned a horse in the North Wagga Wagga Races in 1859.

TURNER Nursing Sister, Wagga Wagga District Hospital; resigned on April 24, 1917.

TURNER, Abraham Charles Wife: Elizabeth Ann. Children: Doris Avonia; and Elizabeth Thelma.

TURNER, Alf Chemist, Wagga Wagga (NSW Dir, 1903).

TURNER, Alice Died on September 15, 1959 at the age of seventy-one; buried Presbyterian Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWMC).

TURNER, Amelia Born c.1864. Married Martin Connelly at Wagga Wagga on May 30, 1889 (Ang Reg).

TURNER, Ann Born c.1859. Married Charles Pratt*. Sister of: George; Charles; and Mrs F. Dietrich.

TURNER, Mrs C. Daughter of James Brown Edney*. Lived in Sydney.

TURNER, Catherine Mary Born c.1866. Married George Edward Organ at Wagga Wagga on March 2, 1887 (Ang Reg).

TURNER, Dinah Wife of John. Died on January 13, 1923 at the age of eighty-three (DA Jan 16, 1923). Children: Lydia; A.C. (Junee); and possibly George.

TURNER, Doris Avonia Daughter of Abraham Charles and Elizabeth. Born on June 9, 1903; and baptized on July 11, 1903 (Ang Reg).

TURNER, Dorothy Emma Subdivided allotments (with Gilbert William Orr*) 9-10 Section 37, Trail Street, Wagga Wagga, in 1919 (DA July 18, 1919).

TURNER, Edward Builder; erected Lock Up in Wagga Wagga in 1847 (AONSW 4/3860; and Morris NWWDHS No. 248 Aug/Sept 1987).

TURNER, Edward Norman ("Norrie")
Died on October 16, 1963 at the
age of sixty-three; buried
Anglican Portion, Wagga Wagga
Cemetery (WWMC).

TURNER, Elizabeth Thelma
Daughter of Abraham Charles and
Elizabeth Ann. Born on December
29, 1900; and baptized on
February 9, 1901 (Ang Reg).

TURNER, Ellen Born in New South Wales. Roman Catholic. Married. Engaged in home duties at Wagga Wagga. Died at the Wagga Wagga District Hospital on June 21, 1904 at the age of thirty-six (WWDH Reg).

TURNER, F.A. Telegraph operator, Wagga Wagga. Volunteered for service in the Sudan War in 1885 (WWA Feb 19, 1885).

TURNER, G.P. Attended a meeting to form the Wagga Wagga Chamber of Commerce in 1936 (DA Sept 18, 1986 p.3). Member of the Greater Wagga League.

TURNER, Geoffrey Paul Married Mary Edgehill. Died on January 23, 1980; buried Catholic Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWMC).

TURNER, George Eldest son of John and D. Died in Sydney on August 27, 1917 at the age of fifty-seven (DA Sept 4, 1917).

TURNER, Henry Boot repairer, Baylis Street, Wagga Wagga, for many years. Died in August 1944 (DA Aug 21, 1944). Children: Stanley (Sydney); Fred (R.A.A.F.); and Mrs D. Carroll (Sydney).

TURNER, Jack Son of John and Mary. Enlisted during World War I; died of wounds c.1918 (DA June 8, 1929).

TURNER, James Married Madeline Amelia (Lena) Crowder* at Wagga Wagga in 1886. Lived at Malebo near Wagga Wagga. Died before 1918. Children: Ernest H.; James Joseph; Walter H.; Lewis J.; and Mary Evangelist.

TURNER, James Proprietor of the Wagga Wagga Nursery opposite the Racecourse, Wagga Wagga, from 1901 (WWA Oct 19, 1901).

TURNER, James Labourer, Wagga Wagga, from c.1896. Died (heart disease) at Wagga Wagga in 1913 at the age of forty-eight; buried Presbyterian Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (DA Aug 15, 1913).

TURNER, James Lived in Wagga Wagga many years. Married Mary Whyte* at Wagga Wagga. Moved to Temora c.1912.

TURNER, John Signed the request to William Macleay* to stand as a candidate for Parliament (WWE Apr 16, 1859). Subscribed two pounds towards the Patriotic Fund for the widowed and fatherless in 1855; and Mrs Turner subscribed one pound (WWBB).

TURNER, John Born Leeds, England. Emigrated to Australia in 1851 under engagement to Messrs Dangar and Gedde of Sydney to make tinware for their meat preserving works at Newcastle; later at Mudgee. Married Dinah Collis*. Tinsmith and plumber in Wagga Wagga from c.1862. Signed

the petition asking for a "proper" Post Office at Wagga Wagga in 1867 (PO). Died in Sydney (inflammation of the lungs) in May 1906 at the age of seventy-seven, leaving a widow, five sons and five daughters including Mrs P. Connelly (WWA May 22, 1906).

TURNER, John Carrier, Sydney to Wagga Wagga. Lived in the Wagga Wagga district for forty years. Resided at Forsyth Street, Newtown, Wagga Wagga. Died on August 4, 1912 (DA Aug 5 & 6, 1912). Children: James (Wyalong); A. (Temora); Stephen (Sydney); John (Cootamundra); Frank (Cootamundra); Mrs Richard Annas; and Mrs Patrick J. Curley.

TURNER, John Licensee, Currawarna Inn 1865-69 (Burch).

TURNER, John Allerton Son of Frederick and Sarah Allerton. Born c.1825. Settler. Married Elizabeth Sarah Davis on August 10, 1858 (Ang Reg).

TURNER, Lewis John Son of James. Enlisted at Wagga Wagga on January 14, 1916 during World War I; private, 3rd Pioneers; returned to Australia on May 11, 1919 (AWM Nominal Roll; and DA June 17, 1919).

TURNER, Lydia Daughter of John and Dinah. Lived in Wagga Wagga from childhood. Married Robert Gowland* at St John's Church of England, Wagga Wagga, in July 1900 (WWA July 12, 1900).

TURNER, Madeline Amelia ("Lena") Wife of James nee Crowder. Died on June 23, 1904.

TURNER, Mary Wife of James nee Whyte. Died (pneumonia) at Temora in 1929; buried at Temora (DA June 8, 1929). Children: Mrs Alice Gorman (Sydney); Mrs Sibra (West Wyalong); Mrs Cullen (Beckom); Mrs Arthur Meehan (Stockingbingal); James (West Wyalong); and Jack (deceased).

TURNER, Mary Wife of Geoffrey Paul nee Edgehill. Died on October 5, 1951 at the age of fifty-eight; buried Catholic Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWMC).

TURNER, Mary Evangelist Daughter of James; born c.1897. Married William John Clegg* on September 25, 1918 at St Michael's Roman Catholic Church, Wagga Wagga (DA Oct 26, 1918).

TURNER, Ray Daughter of late John. Married W. Cunningham of Sydney on January 25, 1912 (DA Feb 16, 1912).

TURNER, Thomas Born in Ireland. Emigrated to New South Wales c.1872. Miner, Dulah tin field; and the owner of "Sam's Reef" goldmine. Died (heart failure) on July 7, 1920 at the age of seventy-two; buried Presbyterian Portion, Ganmain Cemetery (DA July 20, 1920).

TURNER, Thomas Publican, North Wagga Wagga, in the early 1860s; account with the Australian Joint Stock Bank, Wagga Wagga, 1860-61 (Ledger).

TURNER, Thomas Edward Store-keeper, Wagga Wagga; account with the Australian Joint Stock Bank, Wagga Wagga, 1860-61 (Ledger).

TURNER, Thomas Robert Member of the firm, Stephen, Trollope and Turner, with Percival Sidney Francis Stephen* and William Trollope; account with the Australian Joint Stock Bank, Wagga Wagga, 1860-61 (Ledger).

TURNER, W. Native of Wagga Wagga. Employed as a boy in the Wagga Wagga Post Office from c.1889. Appointed chief electrician at Junee Post Office in 1919 (DA Dec 5, 1919).

TURNER, W.B. Keen interest in all sports; secretary and treasurer of the Wagga Football Association from 1896. Secretary of the Wagga Wagga Cricket Association. Left Wagga Wagga for

Broken Hill in 1900 (WWA Nov 17, 1900).

TURNER, W.H. Enlisted during World War I; listed on the Memorial Arch, Wagga Wagga.

TURNER, W.J. Enlisted during World War II; private; Headquarters of the Australian Division. Died on August 18, 1963 at the age of fifty-four; buried Anglican Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWMC). Wife: Pearl. Sons: Allen; and Neil.

TURNER, William Born in Scotland in October 1831. Emigrated to Australia in 1852. Employed in the Commercial Bank of Australia for twenty-nine years. Retired to live in Queensland in 1899. Moved to Wagga Wagga to live with his daughter, Mrs J.A. Gunn*, at "Braehour" estate c.1917. Died at "Braehour" in November 1919; buried Presbyterian Portion, Beechworth Cemetery (DA Nov 18, 1919).

TURNER, William Died on May 19, 1962 at the age of eighty-one; buried Presbyterian Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery.

TURNER, William Henry Motor mechanic; residing Railway Street, Wagga Wagga (DA Aug 1, 1918).

TURNER, William John Married Jane Hardiman, widow of William, in 1914 (DA Feb 5, 1914).

TURTON, James Paddock Youngest son of James and John. Native of Iron Bridge, River Severn, England. Died on August 25, 1874 at the age of forty-four; buried Anglican Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWMC).

TURVEY, Allan Son of George. Steady and reliable man. Accidentally killed when plough struck a stump at "Big Springs" station on March 28, 1913 at the age of thirty-two; buried Methodist Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (DA Mar 28, 1913; and Apr 1, 1913).

TURVEY, Daniel George Son of George. Born at Mt Hope, Victoria. Farmer, Wagga Wagga and Junee districts. Moved to Holbrook c.1935. Died in June 1940 at the age of fifty-eight; buried at Wagga Wagga (DA June 24, 1940).

TURVEY, Eliza Cripple for some time. Died after an accident (clothes ignited while seated by the fire) on November 11, 1885 at the age of sixty-three; buried Anglican Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWA Nov 17, 1885; and WWMC).

TURVEY, G. Proprietor of the Bridge Hotel, Wagga Wagga, in 1892 (WWA Dec 20, 1892).

TURVEY, George Native of Colac, Victoria. Lived at Junee; later Wantabadgery; and then moved to "Spring Farm", Albury Road, Wagga Wagga, c.1902. Married Jessie Cameron at Dunkeld. Died on February 1, 1916 at the age of sixty-two; buried Methodist Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (DA Feb 2, 1916; and WWMC).

TURVEY, George Assistant chemist to Jeffrey from 1893. Resided at the Bridge Hotel, Wagga Wagga, in 1895 (WWA July 13, 1895).

TURVEY, J.J. Lived at Wantiool, Junee, New South Wales. Married Mary Turvey in 1899.

Wife of George; TURVEY, Jessie daughter of Hugh Cameron, Born at Dunkeld in Dunkeld. Victoria and moved to New South Wales in 1883. Lived at "Spring Farm", Albury Road. Died at the residence of her daughter, Mrs J.J. Clear, on August 13, 1928 at the age of seventy-three; buried Methodist Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (DA Aug 14 & 16, 1928). Children: Allan; Daniel George (or George Daniel); Mrs P. (Sydney); Scrivener Katie (Victoria); Mrs J.J. Clear (Wagga Wagga); Mrs W. Joyce (Albury Road); Mrs Mary Turvey; and Mrs A.J. Renfrey (Balranald).

TURVEY, John Joseph L. Died on April 23, 1926 at the age of fifty-eight; buried Catholic Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWMC).

TURVEY, May Daughter of George; born in Victoria. Married J.J. Turvey in 1899. Lived at Wantiool but moved to Wagga Wagga on the death of her husband. Died on July 30, 1928 at the age of fifty at the residence of her sister and brother-in-law, Mr and Mrs J.J. Clear; buried Methodist Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (DA July 31, 1928).

TURVEY, P. Born at Wagga Wagga on March 23, 1892. Labourer, Rylestone. Enlisted during World War I; corporal (temporary sergeant), 3rd Battalion; awarded a Distinguished Conduct Medal, and Military Medal; in France in April 1918 (Bean V p.466).

TURVEY, Thomas Proprietor of the Bridge Hotel, Fitzmaurice Street, South Wagga Wagga, from c.1859 (Edney; and WWE Apr 16, 1859). Licensee 1865-66; 1871-71 1875 (Burch; and WWE Apr 21, 1866). Also owned a good deal of the surrounding lands and other properties about the town. Signed the petition for a "proper" Post Office at Wagga Wagga in 1867 (PO). Died on January 14, 1889 at the age of eighty-nine; buried Turvey Family Vault on part of their land (later the site of Turvey Park), near the intersection of Mitchelmore Street and Hodson Avenue. Remains of the vault was removed to Anglican Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery, by the council in 1941 to facilitate the construction of the intersection of Mitchelmore Street and Hodson Avenue (DA Oct 23, 1941). A Plaque was attached to a large rock set into the ground at this intersection in 1982 to record that the land in the vicinity was at one time owned by Thomas Turvey.

TUSTIN, L.R. Head bookkeeper at Edmondson and Co, Wagga Wagga.

\mathbf{T}

Left in 1918 to take up a position in Sydney (DA July 18, 1918).

TWEDDEL, Thomas Labourer, Wagga Wagga, in the early 1860s; account with the Australian Joint Stock Bank, Wagga Wagga, 1860-61 (Ledger).

TWYAN, William Henry Died on April 16, 1968 at the age of seventy-five; buried Anglican Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWMC).

TWYFORD, Alfred Thomas Fettler, Wagga Wagga district. Lance corporal in the local "G" Company. Member of the Wagga Rowing Club. Died (pleurisy) in January 1901; military funeral (WWA Jan 29, 1901).

TWYNAM, Edward Nephew of Constantine Francis Bolton*. Attended the Wagga Experiment Farm; and played Rugby with the Farm in the late nineties. Enlisted during World War I; captain and later major in the 11th Battalion, Australian Light Horse; major, 13th Battalion; returned to Australia on August 4, 1917 (AWM Nominal Roll; and DA June 1, 1915).

TYE, Edith F. Died on June 26, 1975 at the age of eighty; buried Anglican Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWMC).

TYE, J. Enlisted in 1916 during World War I (DA Jan 31, 1916).

TYE, Robert H. Died on April 24, 1959 at the age of sixty-six; buried Anglican Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery (WWMC).

TYLER, E.H. Post and Telegraph assistant, Wagga Wagga Post Office, in 1901, receiving a salary of ninety pounds per annum (PO).

TYLER, Edward Maitland Died on March 25, 1965 at the age of fifty-eight; buried Anglican Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery.

TYLER, John Arthur Customer at William Brown's hotel at North Wagga Wagga on Sunday, October 27, 1850 (WWBB).

TYLER, Lottie Caroline Died on February 20, 1981 at the age of seventy-eight; buried Anglican Portion, Wagga Wagga Cemetery.

TYRIE, Dr Edwin Doctor, The Rock. Married a daughter of W. Davidson of Bullenbong. Enlisted on July 1, 1917 during World War I; two years service in the Light Horse in Palestine; captain 2nd Field Squadron A.E. (AWM Nominal Roll; and DA Sept 10, 1919).